Representation of Analysis Results Involving Aleatory and Epistemic Uncertainty

J. C. Helton, J. D. Johnson, W. L. Oberkampf, C.J. Sallaberry

Prepared by Sandia National Laboratories Albuquerque, New Mexico 87185 and Livermore, California 94550

Sandia is a multiprogram laboratory operated by Sandia Corporation, a Lockheed Martin Company, for the United States Department of Energy's National Nuclear Security Administration under Contract DE-AC04-94AL85000.

Approved for public release; further dissemination unlimited.



Issued by Sandia National Laboratories, operated for the United States Department of Energy by Sandia Corporation.

NOTICE: This report was prepared as an account of work sponsored by an agency of the United States Government. Neither the United States Government, nor any agency thereof, nor any of their employees, nor any of their contractors, subcontractors, or their employees, make any warranty, express or implied, or assume any legal liability or responsibility for the accuracy, completeness, or usefulness of any information, apparatus, product, or process disclosed, or represent that its use would not infringe privately owned rights. Reference herein to any specific commercial product, process, or service by trade name, trademark, manufacturer, or otherwise, does not necessarily constitute or imply its endorsement, recommendation, or favoring by the United States Government, any agency thereof, or any of their contractors or subcontractors. The views and opinions expressed herein do not necessarily state or reflect those of the United States Government, any agency thereof, or any of their contractors.

Printed in the United States of America. This report has been reproduced directly from the best available copy.

Available to DOE and DOE contractors from

U.S. Department of Energy Office of Scientific and Technical Information P.O. Box 62 Oak Ridge, TN 37831

Telephone:	(865) 576-8401
Facsimile:	(865) 576-5728
E-Mail:	reports@adonis.osti.gov
Online ordering:	http://www.osti.gov/bridge

Available to the public from U.S. Department of Commerce National Technical Information Service 5285 Port Royal Rd. Springfield, VA 22161

Telephone:	(800) 553-6847
Facsimile:	(703) 605-6900
E-Mail:	orders@ntis.fedworld.gov
Online order:	http://www.ntis.gov/help/ordermethods.asp?loc=7-4-0#online



SAND2008-4379 Unlimited Release Printed August 2008

Representation of Analysis Results Involving Aleatory and Epistemic Uncertainty

Jon C. Helton

Department of Mathematics and Statistics, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ 85287-1804 USA

Jay D. Johnson ProStat, Mesa, AZ 85204-5326

William L. Oberkampf Validation and Uncertainty Quantification Department Sandia National Laboratories PO Box 5800 Albuquerque, NM 87185-0828

Cedric J. Sallaberry Total Systems Performance Assessment Department Sandia National Laboratories PO Box 5800 Albuquerque, NM 87185-0776

Abstract

Procedures are described for the representation of results in analyses that involve both aleatory uncertainty and epistemic uncertainty, with aleatory uncertainty deriving from an inherent randomness in the behavior of the system under study and epistemic uncertainty deriving from a lack of knowledge about the appropriate values to use for quantities that are assumed to have fixed but poorly known values in the context of a specific study. Aleatory uncertainty is usually represented with probability and leads to cumulative distribution functions (CDFs) or complementary cumulative distribution functions (CCDFs) for analysis results of interest. Several mathematical structures are available for the representation of epistemic uncertainty, including interval analysis, possibility theory, evidence theory and probability theory. In the presence of epistemic uncertainty, there is not a single CDF or CCDF for a given analysis result. Rather, there is a family of CDFs and a corresponding family of CCDFs that derive from epistemic uncertainty and have an uncertainty structure that derives from the particular uncertainty structure (i.e., interval analysis, possibility theory, evidence theory, probability theory) used to represent epistemic uncertainty. Graphical formats for the representation of epistemic uncertainty in families of CDFs and CCDFs are investigated and presented for the indicated characterizations of epistemic uncertainty.

This page intentionally left blank

Table of Contents

Introduction	7
Representation of Uncertainty	8
1 Interval Analysis	8
2 Possibility Theory	9
3 Evidence Theory	
4 Probability Theory	
5 Sampling-Based Uncertainty Propagation	19
Aleatory and Epistemic Uncertainty	
Example Problem	
Unstructured Epistemic Uncertainty	
Structured Epistemic Uncertainty	
Summary Discussion	
References	
	Introduction Representation of Uncertainty. Interval Analysis Possibility Theory Evidence Theory Probability Theory. Sampling-Based Uncertainty Propagation. Aleatory and Epistemic Uncertainty Example Problem. Unstructured Epistemic Uncertainty Structured Epistemic Uncertainty Summary Discussion. References

Table of Figures

Fig. 1. Plots of CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF for possibility space (X, r) with (i) $X = \{x: 1 \le x \le 10\}$, (ii) r(x) = i/4for $i \le x \le i+1$ and i = 1, 2, 3, 4, (iii) r(x) = (10-i)/10 for $i \le x \le i+1$ and i = 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, and (iv) $Pos(\tilde{x} \le x)$, $Nec(\tilde{x} \le x), Pos(\tilde{x} > x)$ and $Nec(\tilde{x} > x)$ used as abbreviated notations for the expressions $Pos_i(\mathcal{U}_x), Nec_i(\mathcal{U}_x)$. $Pos_i(\mathcal{U}_x^c)$ and $Nec_i(\mathcal{U}_x^c)$ in Eqs. (2.11) and (2.12): (a) CNF and CPoF, and (b) CCNF and CCPoF......11 **Fig. 2.** Plots of CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for evidence space (X, Ξ, m) with (i) $X = \{x: 1 \le x \le 10\}$, (ii) $\Xi = \{U_1, U_2\}$ $\mathcal{U}_2, ..., \mathcal{U}_{10}$ with $\mathcal{U}_i = [i, 2i]$ for i = 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 and $\mathcal{U}_i = [i - 1, i]$ for i = 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, (iii) $m(\mathcal{U}) = 1/10$ if $\mathcal{U} \in \Xi$ and m(U) = 0 otherwise, and (iv) $Pl(\tilde{x} \le x)$, $Bel(\tilde{x} \le x)$, $Pl(\tilde{x} > x)$ and $Bel(\tilde{x} > x)$ used as abbreviated notations for $Pl_i(\mathcal{U}_x), Bel_i(\mathcal{U}_x), Pl_i(\mathcal{U}_x^c)$ and $Bel_i(\mathcal{U}_x^c)$ in Eqs. (2.25) and (2.26): (a) CBF and CPF, and (b) CCBF and CCPF.....14 **Fig. 3.** Plots of (a) CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for evidence space (X, Ξ, m) with (i) $X = \{x: 1 \le x \le 10\}$, (ii) $\Xi =$ $\{\mathcal{U}_1, \mathcal{U}_2, ..., \mathcal{U}_{10}\}$ with $\mathcal{U}_i = [i, 2i]$ for i = 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, $\mathcal{U}_i = [i - 1, i]$ for i, 6, 7, 8, 9, and $\mathcal{U} = [1, 10]$, and (iii) $m(\mathcal{U})$ = 1/10 if $\mathcal{U} \in \Xi$ and $m(\mathcal{U}) = 0$ otherwise, and (iv) $Pl(\tilde{x} \le x)$, $Bel(\tilde{x} \le x)$, $Pl(\tilde{x} > x)$ and $Bel(\tilde{x} > x)$ used as abbreviated notations for $Pl_i(\mathcal{U}_x)$, $Bel_i(\mathcal{U}_x)$, $Pl_i(\mathcal{U}_x^c)$ and $Bel_i(\mathcal{U}_x^c)$ in Eqs. (2.25) and (2.26), and (b) CDF and CCDF for probability space (X, Ξ, p) with density function d defined as indicated in Eq. (2.40) with $Prob(\tilde{x} \le x)$ and $Prob(\tilde{x} \ge x)$ **Fig. 4.** Example CDF and CCDF defined by points $[z, Prob_A(\tilde{z} \le z | \mathbf{e})]$ and $[z, Prob_A(\tilde{z} > z | \mathbf{e})]$25 Fig. 5. Example CDFs and CCDFs that result for different values of the vector $\mathbf{e} = [\mathbf{e}_M, \mathbf{e}_D]$ of epistemically Fig. 6. Dike revetment (Fig. 12 in Ferson and Tucker [147] as redrawn from Hussaarts et al. [145])......27 Fig. 7. Illustration of 50 of the nSE = 10,256 CDFs and CCDFs generated for the sample in Eq. (5.15): (a) CDFs, Fig. 8. Illustration of (i) CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF for unstructured possibility space (P, P) defined in Sect. 5 (see Eqs. (5.1) and (5.5)), (ii) CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for unstructured evidence space (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) defined in Sect. 5 (see Eqs. (5.2) and (5.6)), and (iii) CDF and CCDF for uniform probability space (\mathcal{P}, Π, p_P) defined in Sect. 5 (see Eqs. (5.3) and (5.7)): (a) CDF, CPF, CPoF, CBF and CNF, (b) CCDF, CCPF, CCPoF, CCBF and CCNF. ...34 Fig. 9. Graphical illustration of sets I_1 , I_2 , I_3 , I_4 , I_5 defined in Eq. (6.1) with the interval [a, b] normalized to [0, 1]Fig. 10. Illustration of (i) CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF for structured possibility space (\mathcal{P}, r_P) defined in Sect. 6 (see Eq. (6.2) and resultant definition for r_E), (ii) CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for structured evidence space (\mathcal{P}, Π , m_P) defined in Sect. 6 (see Eq. (6.3) and resultant definition for m_E), and (iii) CDF and CCDF for nonuniform probability space (\mathcal{P}, Π, p_P) defined in Sect. 6 (see Eq. (6.4) and resultant definition for density function d_E corresponding to p_E): (a) CPoF, CNF, CPF, CBF and CDF with linear scales on abscissa and ordinate, (b) CCPoF, CCNF, CCPF, CCBF and CCDF with linear scales on abscissa and ordinate, (c) same as (b) but with log scale on Fig. 11. Illustration of quantile (probability) curves defined by $[z, Prb_q(z)]$ for $z_{mn} \le z \le z_{mx}$ and q = 0.0, 0.1, 0.3, 0.1, 0.3Fig. 12. Illustration of possibility curves and necessity curves defined by $[z, Pos_q(z)]$ and $[z, Nec_q(z)]$, respectively, Fig. 13. Illustration of plausibility curves and belief curves defined by $[z, Pl_q(z)]$ and $[z, Bel_q(z)]$, respectively, for

1. Introduction

The appropriate treatment of uncertainty in analyses of complex systems is a topic of great importance and hence widespread interest [1-14]. Such treatment is particularly important in computational analyses that are used to support important societal decisions on issues related to climate change [15-19], reactor safety [20-26], radioactive waste disposal [27-34], nuclear weapon safety [35-38], economic policy [39-43], environmental degradation [44-47], and many additional areas of concern and challenge. Indeed, it is difficult to envision how adequately informed decisions can be made on such issues without an appropriate assessment of the uncertainties present in the supporting analyses.

An immediate challenge in the development of an appropriate treatment of uncertainty in an analysis of a complex system is the selection of a mathematical structure to be used in the representation of uncertainty. Traditionally, probability theory has provided this structure [48-55]. However, in the last several decades, additional mathematical structures for the representation of uncertainty such as evidence theory [56-63], possibility theory [64-70], fuzzy set theory [71-75], and interval analysis [76-81] have been introduced. This introduction has been accompanied by a lively discussion of the strengths and weaknesses of the various mathematical structures for the representation of uncertainty several comparative discussions of these different approaches to the representation of uncertainty are available [72; 91-98].

An additional and closely related challenge derives from the presence of two different types of uncertainty in most analyses for complex systems. The first type derives from an inherent randomness in the behavior of the system under study. For example, the weather conditions at the time of a major accident at a chemical plant could have a significant effect on the number of resultant off-site injuries but is essentially random in so far as our ability to predict the future is concerned. Uncertainty of this type is usually referred to as aleatory uncertainty; alternative designators include variability, stochastic, irreducible, and Type A [11; 53; 99-105]. The second type of uncertainty derives from a lack of knowledge about a quantity that is assumed to have a fixed, but poorly known, value in the context of a particular analysis. For example, the appropriate value to use for a spatially averaged permeability in an analysis involving groundwater flow has, by definition, a single value but this single "effective" value can never be known with certainty. Uncertainty of this type is usually referred to as epistemic uncertainty; alternative designators include state of knowledge, subjective, reducible, and Type B [11; 53; 99-105].

The challenges associated with the treatment of aleatory and epistemic uncertainty in the analysis of a complex system are twofold. First, it is necessary to select and then implement a mathematical structure to represent each of these uncertainties. The mathematical structures used to represent aleatory and epistemic uncertainty in a particular analysis are not necessarily the same. For example, probability theory could be, as is usually the case, used to represent aleatory uncertainty while, in the same analysis, evidence theory is used to represent epistemic uncertainty. Second, the mathematical structures used to represent aleatory and epistemic uncertainty must be propagated

through the analysis in a manner that maintains an appropriate separation of these uncertainties in the final results of interest.

The purpose of this presentation is to discuss and illustrate the representation of analysis results involving aleatory and epistemic uncertainty. To this end, several mathematical structures for the representation of uncertainty are described (Sect. 2); the distinction between aleatory and epistemic uncertainty is discussed (Sect. 3); a simple example involving the reliability of a coastal dike is introduced for use in illustrating the representation of uncertainty (Sect. 4); the representation of unstructured epistemic uncertainty is discussed and illustrated (Sect. 5); and the representation of structured epistemic uncertainty is discussed and illustrated (Sect. 6). The presentation then ends with a concluding discussion (Sect. 7).

2. Representation of Uncertainty

This section provides a brief overview of the following mathematical structures that are used in the representation of uncertainty: interval analysis (Sect. 2.1), possibility theory (Sect. 2.2), evidence theory (Sect. 2.3), and probability theory (Sect. 2.4). For each structure, the following topics are considered: (i) the representation of uncertainty in a single variable x_i , (ii) the representation of uncertainty in a vector $\mathbf{x} = [x_1, x_2, ..., x_{nX}]$ of uncertaint variables, and (iii) the representation of the uncertainty in a variable y defined by

$$y = F(\mathbf{x}), \mathbf{x} = [x_1, x_2, \dots, x_{nX}],$$
 (2.1)

where *F* is a function of the vector **x** of uncertain variables $x_1, x_2, ..., x_{nX}$. For this overview, no distinction is made between aleatory uncertainty and epistemic uncertainty. Then, the section concludes with a discussion of the use of sampling-based (i.e., Monte Carlo) procedures in the propagation of different mathematical structures for the representation of uncertainty (Sect. 2.5).

2.1 Interval Analysis

Interval analysis is based on the assumption that a set X_i of possible values for a variable x_i is known but with no specified uncertainty structure within the set X_i [76-81]. Thus, all that is assumed to be known about x_i is that its value is contained within the set X_i . Usually, but not necessarily, X_i is defined by

$$\mathcal{X}_i = \left\{ x_i : a_i \le x_i \le b_i \right\},\tag{2.2}$$

where $[a_i, b_i]$ is an interval that contains the possible values for x_i .

For a vector $\mathbf{x} = [x_1, x_2, ..., x_{nX}]$ of variables known only to be contained in the sets $X_1, X_2, ..., X_{nX}$, the set X of possible values is given by

$$X = X_1 \times X_2 \times \ldots \times X_{nX}. \tag{2.3}$$

Given that there is no specified uncertainty structure for the sets X_1 , X_2 , ..., X_{nX} , there is also no uncertainty structure for the set X of possible values for **x**. Further, the preceding representation for X is predicated on the assumption that no restrictions exist that preclude specific combinations of values for the individual variables contained in **x**.

Propagation of the individual values of \mathbf{x} contained in \mathcal{X} through the function F results in the set

$$\mathscr{Y} = \left\{ y : \mathbf{x} \in \mathcal{X} \text{ and } y = F(\mathbf{x}) \right\}$$
(2.4)

of possible values for y. Given that there is no uncertainty structure for the set X, there is also no uncertainty structure for the set Y.

In most applications, the indicated propagation to produce the set Υ is based on using algebraic procedures implemented with appropriate software. However, an interval analysis can also be thought of as an optimization process in which it is desired to find the minimum and maximum of the function *F* on the set *X*. Alternatively, the uncertainty propagation associated with an interval analysis can be approximated with a sampling-based (i.e., Monte Carlo) procedure.

2.2 Possibility Theory

Possibility theory [64-70] provides a representation for uncertainty that permits the specification of more structure than interval analysis and is based on the specification of a pair (X_i, r_i) for a variable x_i , where (i) X_i is the set of possible values for x_i and (ii) r_i is a function defined on X_i such that $0 \le r_i(x_i) \le 1$ for $x_i \in X_i$ and $\sup\{r(x_i): x_i \in X_i\} = 1$. The function r_i provides a measure of the amount of "credence" or "confidence" that is assigned to each element of X_i and is referred to as the possibility distribution function for x_i . The pair (X_i, r_i) defines a possibility space for the variable x_i .

A value of $r(x_i) = 1$ indicates that there is no known information that refutes the "occurrence" or "appropriateness" of a specific value x_i contained in X_i , and a value of $r(x_i) = 0$ indicates that known information completely refutes the "occurrence" or "appropriateness" of x_i . Further, increasing values for $r(x_i)$ between 0 and 1 indicate an increasing absence of information that refutes the "occurrence" or "appropriateness" of x_i . Further, increasing values for $r(x_i)$ between 0 and 1 indicate an increasing absence of information that refutes the "occurrence" or "appropriateness" of x_i . Intuitively, $r(x_i) = 1$ signifies that x_i is entirely possible in the sense that nothing is known that contradicts the possibility of x_i ; 0 < $r(x_i) < 1$ signifies that x_i is possible but with the amount of information indicating that x_i is not possible increasing as $r(x_i)$ approaches 0; and $r(x_i) = 0$ signifies that x_i is known to be impossible.

Possibility theory provides two measures of likelihood for subsets of X_i : possibility and necessity. Specifically, possibility and necessity for a subset U of X_i are defined by

$$Pos_i(\mathcal{U}) = \sup\{r_i(x_i) : x_i \in \mathcal{U}\}$$

$$(2.5)$$

and

$$Nec_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}\right) = 1 - Pos_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}^{c}\right) = 1 - \sup\left\{r_{i}\left(x_{i}\right) : x_{i} \in \mathcal{U}^{c}\right\},\tag{2.6}$$

respectively. In consistency with the properties of the possibility distribution function r_i , $Pos_i(U)$ provides a measure of the amount of information that does not refute the proposition that U contains the appropriate value for x_i , and $Nec_i(U)$ provides a measure of the amount of uncontradicted information that supports the proposition that U contains the appropriate value for x_i .

Relationships satisfied by possibility and necessity for the possibility space (X_i, r_i) include

$$1 = Nec_i(\mathcal{U}) + Pos_i(\mathcal{U}^c), Nec_i(\mathcal{U}) \le Pos_i(\mathcal{U})$$
(2.7)

$$1 \le Pos_i(\mathcal{U}) + Pos_i(\mathcal{U}^c), Nec_i(\mathcal{U}) + Nec_i(\mathcal{U}^c) \le 1$$

$$(2.8)$$

$$1 = \max\left\{ Pos_i(\mathcal{U}), Pos_i(\mathcal{U}^c) \right\}, 0 = \min\left\{ Nec_i(\mathcal{U}), Nec_i(\mathcal{U}^c) \right\}$$
(2.9)

$$Pos_{i}(\mathcal{U}) < 1 \Rightarrow Nec_{i}(\mathcal{U}) = 0, Nec_{i}(\mathcal{U}) > 0 \Rightarrow Pos_{i}(\mathcal{U}) = 1$$

$$(2.10)$$

for subsets \mathcal{U} of X_i (see Ref. [106], p. 34).

Convenient graphical summaries of possibility spaces are provided by cumulative necessity functions (CNFs), complementary cumulative necessity functions (CCNFs), cumulative possibility functions (CPoFs), and complementary cumulative possibility functions (CCPoFs). Specifically, the CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF for the possibility space (X_i , r_i) are defined by the sets

$$CNF_{i} = \left\{ \left[x, Nec_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}_{x}\right) \right] : x \in \mathcal{X}_{i} \right\}, CCNF_{i} = \left\{ \left[x, Nec_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}_{x}^{c}\right) \right] : x \in \mathcal{X}_{i} \right\}$$

$$(2.11)$$

$$C\mathcal{P}o\mathcal{F}_{i} = \left\{ \left[x, Pos_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}_{x}\right) \right] : x \in \mathcal{X}_{i} \right\}, CC\mathcal{P}o\mathcal{F}_{i} = \left\{ \left[x, Pos_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}_{x}^{c}\right) \right] : x \in \mathcal{X}_{i} \right\},$$
(2.12)

where

$$\mathcal{U}_x = \{ \tilde{x} : \tilde{x} \in \mathcal{X}_i \text{ and } \tilde{x} \le x \}.$$

Plots of the curves defined by the points associated with CNF_i , $CCNF_i$, $CPoF_i$ and $CCPoF_i$ yield the CNF, CCNF, CPoF, and CCPoF for the possibility space (X_i , r_i) (Fig. 1).



Fig. 1. Plots of CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF for possibility space (X, r) with (i) $X = \{x: 1 \le x \le 10\}$, (ii) r(x) = i/4 for $i \le x \le i + 1$ and i = 1, 2, 3, 4, (iii) r(x) = (10 - i)/10 for $i \le x \le i + 1$ and i = 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, and (iv) $Pos(\tilde{x} \le x), Nec(\tilde{x} \le x), Pos(\tilde{x} > x)$ and $Nec(\tilde{x} > x)$ used as abbreviated notations for the expressions $Pos_i(\mathcal{V}_x), Nec_i(\mathcal{V}_x), Pos_i(\mathcal{V}_x^c)$ and $Nec_i(\mathcal{V}_x^c)$ in Eqs. (2.11) and (2.12): (a) CNF and CPoF, and (b) CCNF and CCPoF.

If the variables $x_1, x_2, ..., x_{nX}$ have associated possibility spaces $(X_1, r_1), (X_2, r_2), ..., (X_{nX}, r_{nX})$, then the vector $\mathbf{x} = [x_1, x_2, ..., x_{nX}]$ also has an associated possibility space (X, r_X) , where X is defined the same as in Eq. (2.3) and

$$r_X(\mathbf{x}) = \min\{r_1(x_1), r_2(x_2), \dots, r_{nX}(x_{nX})\}.$$
(2.13)

The indicated definitions for X and r_X are predicated on the assumption that no restrictions involving possible combinations of values for the x_i 's exist. If such restrictions exist, then the definition of r_X is more complex.

Once the possibility space (X, r_X) for **x** is defined, possibility $Pos_X(\mathcal{U})$ and necessity $Nec_X(\mathcal{U})$ for subsets \mathcal{U} of X are defined as indicated in Eqs. (2.5) and (2.6). Further, the relationships indicated in Eqs. (2.7) – (2.10) also hold.

Propagation of the individual values of **x** contained in X through the function F indicated in Eq. (2.1) results in a set Y of possible values for y of the form shown in Eq. (2.4). Given that a possibility space (X, r_X) exists for **x**, a resultant possibility space (Y, r_Y) also exists for the values of y. Specifically, the possibility distribution function r_Y is defined by

$$r_Y(y) = \sup\{r_X(\mathbf{x}) : \mathbf{x} \in \mathcal{X} \text{ and } y = F(\mathbf{x})\} = Pos_X\{F^{-1}(y)\}$$
(2.14)

for $y \in \mathcal{Y}$, where $F^{-1}(y)$ represents the set

$$F^{-1}(y) = \{\mathbf{x} : \mathbf{x} \in \mathcal{X} \text{ and } y = F(\mathbf{x})\}.$$

In turn, the possibility $Pos_{Y}(\mathcal{U})$ and necessity $Nec_{Y}(\mathcal{U})$ for subsets \mathcal{U} of \mathcal{Y} can be defined as indicated in Eqs. (2.5) and (2.6); further, the relationships indicated in Eqs. (2.7) – (2.10) also hold.

Provided *y* is real valued, the possibility space (\mathcal{Y}, r_Y) can be summarized by presentation of the corresponding CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF as discussed in conjunction with Eqs. (2.11) and (2.12). Specifically, the CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF for *y* are defined by the sets

$$CNF = \left\{ \left[y, Nec_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\} = \left\{ \left[y, Nec_X \left(F^{-1} \left[\mathcal{U}_y \right] \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\},$$
(2.15)

$$CCNF = \left\{ \left[y, Nec_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y^c \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\} = \left\{ \left[y, Nec_X \left(F^{-1} \left[\mathcal{U}_y^c \right] \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\},$$
(2.16)

$$C\mathcal{P}o\mathcal{F} = \left\{ \left[y, Pos_{Y} \left(\mathcal{U}_{y} \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\} = \left\{ \left[y, Pos_{X} \left(F^{-1} \left[\mathcal{U}_{y} \right] \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\},$$
(2.17)

$$CC\mathcal{P}o\mathcal{F} = \left\{ \left[y, Pos_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y^c \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\} = \left\{ \left[y, Pos_X \left(F^{-1} \left[\mathcal{U}_y^c \right] \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\},$$
(2.18)

where

$$\mathcal{U}_{y} = \{ \tilde{y} : \tilde{y} \in \mathcal{Y} \text{ and } \tilde{y} \leq y \}.$$

Plots of the curves defined by *CNF*, *CCNF*, *CPoF* and *CCPoF* produce a figure identical in concept to Fig. 1 and provide a visual representation of the uncertainty associated with *y* in terms of necessity and possibility.

2.3 Evidence Theory

Evidence theory, which is also known as Dempster-Shafer theory in recognition of the initial work done by these two individuals, provides a representation for uncertainty that permits the specification of more structure than possibility theory [56-63]. Evidence theory is based on the specification of a triple (X_i, Ξ_i, m_i) for a variable x_i , where (i) X_i is the set of possible values for x_i , (ii) Ξ_i is a countable collection of subsets of X_i , and (iii) m_i is a function defined for subsets \mathcal{U} of X_i such that $m_i(\mathcal{U}) > 0$ if $\mathcal{U} \in \Xi_i$, $m_i(\mathcal{U}) = 0$ if $\mathcal{U} \notin \Xi_i$, and

$$\sum_{\mathcal{U}\in\mathbf{X}_i} m_i(\mathcal{U}) = 1.$$
(2.19)

In the terminology of evidence theory, (i) X_i is the sample space or universal set, (ii) Ξ_i is the set of focal elements for X_i and m_i , and (iii) $m_i(\mathcal{U})$ is the basic probability assignment associated with a subset \mathcal{U} of X_i . In concept, the basic probability assignment $m_i(\mathcal{U})$ provides a measure of the amount of information (or credibility or probability) that can be associated with a subset \mathcal{U} of X_i but which cannot be further decomposed over subsets of \mathcal{U} . Evidence theory provides two measures of likelihood for subsets of X_i : plausibility and belief. Specifically, the plausibility and belief for a subset U of X_i are defined by

$$Pl_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}\right) = \sum_{\mathcal{V} \cap \mathcal{U} \neq \emptyset} m_{i}\left(\mathcal{V}\right)$$
(2.20)

and

$$Bel_i(\mathcal{U}) = \sum_{\mathcal{V} \subset \mathcal{U}} m_i(\mathcal{V}), \tag{2.21}$$

respectively. As a result of the intersection requirement (i.e., $\mathcal{V} \cap \mathcal{U} \neq \emptyset$ in Eq. (2.20)), $Pl_i(\mathcal{U})$ provides a measure of the amount of information that could possibly be associated with \mathcal{U} . Similarly as a result of the subset requirement (i.e., $\mathcal{V} \subset \mathcal{U}$ in Eq. (2.21)), $Bel_i(\mathcal{U})$ provides a measure of the amount of information that is known to be associated with \mathcal{U} .

Relationships satisfied by plausibility and belief for the evidence space (X_i, Ξ_i, m_i) include

$$Bel_i(\mathcal{U}) + Pl_i(\mathcal{U}^c) = 1,$$
(2.22)

$$Bel_i\left(\mathcal{U}\right) + Bel_i\left(\mathcal{U}^c\right) \le 1 \tag{2.23}$$

and

$$Pl_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}\right) + Pl_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}^{c}\right) \ge 1$$

$$(2.24)$$

for subsets \mathcal{U} of X_i .

Convenient graphical summaries of evidence spaces are provided by cumulative belief functions (CBFs), complementary cumulative belief functions (CCBFs), cumulative plausibility functions (CPFs), and complementary cumulative plausibility functions (CCPFs). Specifically, the CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for the evidence space (X_i, Ξ_i, m_i) are defined by the sets

$$CBF_{i} = \left\{ \left[x, Bel_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}_{x}\right) \right] : x \in \mathcal{X}_{i} \right\}, CCBF_{i} = \left\{ \left[x, Bel_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}_{x}^{c}\right) \right] : x \in \mathcal{X}_{i} \right\}$$

$$(2.25)$$

$$CPF_{i} = \left\{ \left[x, Pl_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}_{x}\right) \right] : x \in \mathcal{X}_{i} \right\}, CCPF_{i} = \left\{ \left[x, Pl_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}_{x}^{c}\right) \right] : x \in \mathcal{X}_{i} \right\},$$
(2.26)

where \mathcal{U}_x is defined the same as in conjunction with Eqs. (2.11) and (2.12). Plots of the curves defined by the points associated with CBF_i , $CCBF_i$, CPF_i and $CCPF_i$ yield the CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for the evidence space (X_i , Ξ_i , m_i) (Fig. 2).



Fig. 2. Plots of CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for evidence space (X, Ξ, m) with (i) $X = \{x: 1 \le x \le 10\}$, (ii) $\Xi = \{\mathcal{U}_1, \mathcal{U}_2, ..., \mathcal{U}_{10}\}$ with $\mathcal{U}_i = [i, 2i]$ for i = 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 and $\mathcal{U}_i = [i - 1, i]$ for i = 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, (iii) $m(\mathcal{U}) = 1/10$ if $\mathcal{U} \in \Xi$ and $m(\mathcal{U}) = 0$ otherwise, and (iv) $Pl(\tilde{x} \le x)$, $Bel(\tilde{x} \le x)$, $Pl(\tilde{x} > x)$ and $Bel(\tilde{x} > x)$ used as abbreviated notations for $Pl_i(\mathcal{U}_x)$, $Bel_i(\mathcal{U}_x)$, $Pl_i(\mathcal{U}_x^c)$ and $Bel_i(\mathcal{U}_x^c)$ in Eqs. (2.25) and (2.26): (a) CBF and CPF, and (b) CCBF and CCPF.

If the variables $x_1, x_2, ..., x_{nX}$ have associated evidence spaces $(X_1, \Xi_1, m_1), (X_2, \Xi_2, m_2), ..., (X_{nX}, \Xi_{nX}, m_{nX})$, then the vector $\mathbf{x} = [x_1, x_2, ..., x_{nX}]$ also has an associated evidence space (X, Ξ, m_X) , where (i) X is defined the same as in Eq. (2.3), (ii) $U \in \Xi$ if, and only if,

$$\mathcal{U} = \mathcal{U}_1 \times \mathcal{U}_2 \times \ldots \times \mathcal{U}_{nX} \tag{2.27}$$

with $U_i \in \Xi_i$ for i = 1, 2, ..., nX, and (iii)

$$m_X(\mathcal{U}) = \prod_{i=1}^{n_X} m_i(\mathcal{U}_i)$$
(2.28)

if $\mathcal{U} = \mathcal{U}_1 \times \mathcal{U}_2 \times \ldots \times \mathcal{U}_{nX} \in \Xi$ and $m_X(\mathcal{U}) = 0$ otherwise. The preceding definition for (X, Ξ, m_X) is predicated on the assumption that no restrictions involving possible combinations of values for the x_i exist. If such restrictions exist, then the definition of (X, Ξ, m_X) is more complex.

Once the evidence space (X, Ξ, m_X) for **x** is defined, the plausibility $Pl_X(U)$ and belief $Bel_X(U)$ for subsets U of X are defined as indicated in Eqs. (2.20) and (2.21). Further, the relationships indicated in Eqs. (2.22) – (2.24) also hold.

Propagation of the individual values of **x** contained in X through the function F indicated in Eq. (2.1) results in a set Y of possible values for y of the form shown in Eq. (2.4). Given that an evidence space (X, Ξ, m_X) exists for **x**, a resultant evidence space (Y, Ψ, m_Y) also exists for the value of y. Specifically, (i)

$$\mathbf{Y} = \left\{ F(\mathcal{V}_1), \quad F(\mathcal{V}_2), \dots, F(\mathcal{V}_n) \right\}$$
(2.29)

where $\mathcal{V}_1, \mathcal{V}_2, ..., \mathcal{V}_n$ correspond to the elements of Ξ , (ii)

$$m_Y(\mathcal{U}) = \sum_{k \in I(\mathcal{U})} m(\mathcal{V}_k)$$
(2.30)

if $\mathcal{U} \in \Psi$, where $k \in I(\mathcal{U})$ if, and only if, $\mathcal{U} = F(\mathcal{V}_k)$, and (iii) $m_Y(\mathcal{U}) = 0$ if $\mathcal{U} \notin \Psi$. The summation over k in the definition of $m_Y(\mathcal{U})$ in Eq. (2.30) is necessary to appropriately incorporate the possibility that $\mathcal{U} = F(\mathcal{V}_k)$ for more than one element \mathcal{V}_k of Ξ . In turn, the plausibility $Pl_Y(\mathcal{U})$ and belief $Bel_Y(\mathcal{U})$ for subsets \mathcal{U} of \mathcal{Y} can be defined as indicated in Eqs. (2.20) and (2.21); further, the relationships indicated in Eqs. (2.22) – (2.24) also hold.

Provided *y* is real valued, the evidence space (\mathcal{Y}, Ψ, m_Y) can be summarized by presentation of the corresponding CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF as discussed in conjunction with Eqs. (2.25) and (2.26). Specifically, the CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for *y* are defined by the sets

$$CBF = \left\{ \left[y, Bel_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\} = \left\{ \left[y, Bel_X \left(F^{-1} \left[\mathcal{U}_y \right] \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\},$$
(2.31)

$$CCBF = \left\{ \left[y, Bel_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y^c \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\} = \left\{ \left[y, Bel_X \left(F^{-1} \left[\mathcal{U}_y^c \right] \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\},$$
(2.32)

$$CPF = \left\{ \left[y, Pl_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\} = \left\{ \left[y, Pl_X \left(F^{-1} \left[\mathcal{U}_y \right] \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\},$$
(2.33)

$$CCPF = \left\{ \left[y, Pl_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y^c \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\} = \left\{ \left[y, Pl_X \left(F^{-1} \left[\mathcal{U}_y^c \right] \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\},$$
(2.34)

where U_y is defined the same as in conjunction with Eqs. (2.15) – (2.18). Plots of the curves defined by the points associated with *CBF*, *CCBF*, *CPF* and *CCPF* produce a figure identical in concept to Fig. 2 and provide a visual representation of the uncertainty associated with *y* in terms of belief and plausibility.

2.4 Probability Theory

Probability theory provides a representation for uncertainty that involves the specification of more structure than evidence theory [48-55; 107-111]. Similarly to evidence theory, probability theory is based on the specification of a triple (X_i , Ξ_i , p_i) for a variable x_i , where (i) X_i is the set of possible values for x_i , (ii) Ξ_i is a suitably restricted collection of subsets of X_i (i.e., if $\mathcal{U} \in \Xi_i$, then $\mathcal{U}^c \in \Xi_i$, and if \mathcal{U}_1 , \mathcal{U}_2 , ... is a countable sequence of elements of Ξ_i , then $\bigcup_k \mathcal{U}_k \in \Xi_i$ and $\bigcap_k \mathcal{U}_k \in \Xi_i$), and (iii) p_i defines the probability for elements of X_i (i.e., $0 \le p_i(\mathcal{U}) \le 1$ if $\mathcal{U} \in \Xi_i$, $p_i(X_i) = 1$, and $p_i (\bigcup_k \mathcal{U}_k) = \sum_k p_i(\mathcal{U}_k)$ if $\mathcal{U}_1, \mathcal{U}_2, \dots$ is a countable sequence of nonintersecting elements of Ξ_i). However, in contrast to an evidence space (X_i, Ξ_i, m_i) , a probability space (X_i, Ξ_i, p_i) involves the imposition of more structure on Ξ_i and p_i than is the case for Ξ_i and m_i for an evidence space. In the terminology of probability theory, (i) X_i is the sample space, (ii) the elements of Ξ_i are events and collectively constitute what is known as a σ algebra, and (iii) p_i is a probability measure (Sects. IV.3 and IV.4, Ref. [111]). For notational and computational convenience, a probability space (X_i, Ξ_i, p_i) is often summarized with a density function d_i , where

$$p_i(\mathcal{U}) = \int_{\mathcal{U}} d_i(x) \,\mathrm{d}x \tag{2.35}$$

for $\mathcal{U} \in \Xi_i$.

Unlike possibility theory and evidence theory, which provide two measures of likelihood (i.e., possibility and necessity in possibility theory and plausibility and belief in evidence theory), probability theory provides only one measure of likelihood: probability. The probabilities of a set and its complement are related by

$$p_i(\mathcal{U}) + p_i(\mathcal{U}^c) = 1 \tag{2.36}$$

for $U \in \Xi_i$, which is a more restrictive requirement than shown in Eq. (2.8) for possibility and necessity and in Eqs. (2.23) an (2.24) for belief and plausibility.

Convenient graphical summaries of probability spaces are provided by cumulative distribution functions (CDFs) and complementary cumulative distribution functions (CCDFs). Specifically, the CDF and CCDF for the probability space (X_i , Ξ_i , p_i) with the corresponding density function d_i are defined by the sets

$$CD\mathcal{F}_{i} = \left\{ \left[x, p_{i}\left(\mathcal{U}_{x}\right) \right] : x \in \mathcal{X}_{i} \right\} = \left\{ \left[x, \int_{\mathcal{U}_{x}} d_{i}\left(\tilde{x}\right) d\tilde{x} \right] : x \in \mathcal{X}_{i} \right\}$$

$$(2.37)$$

and

$$CCDF_{i} = \left\{ \left[x, p_{i} \left(\mathcal{U}_{x}^{c} \right) \right] : x \in \mathcal{X}_{i} \right\} = \left\{ \left[x, \int_{\mathcal{U}_{x}^{c}} d_{i} \left(\tilde{x} \right) d\tilde{x} \right] : x \in \mathcal{X}_{i} \right\},$$

$$(2.38)$$

where \mathcal{U}_x is defined the same as in conjunction with Eqs. (2.11) and (2.12). Plots of the curves defined by the points associated with CDF_i and $CCDF_i$ yield the CDF and CCDF for the probability space (X_i, Ξ_i, p_i) (Fig. 3).

One interpretation of an evidence space (X, Ξ, m) is that it is a characterization of a partially defined probability space. In general, there are many possible probability spaces (X, Ξ, p) that are consistent with a given evidence space (X, Ξ, m) in the sense that, if $U \subset X$ (i.e., technically, an element of the set Ξ associated with (X, Ξ, p)), then

$$Bel(\mathcal{U}) \le p(\mathcal{U}) \le Pl(\mathcal{U}).$$
 (2.39)

As a result of the preceding inequality, if a probability space (X, Ξ, p) is consistent with an evidence space (X, Ξ, m) , then the CDF associated with (X, Ξ, p) falls between the CBF and CPF associated with (X, Ξ, m) and similarly the CCDF falls between the CCBF and CCPF.

For example, if X corresponds to a bounded interval I = [a, b] and each focal element U_k associated with the evidence space (X, Ξ, m) is a subinterval $I_k = [a_k, b_k]$ of I, then a probability space (X, Ξ, p) consistent with the evidence space (X, Ξ, m) is defined by the density function

$$d(x) = \sum_{k} \delta_k(x) m(\mathcal{U}_k) / (b_k - a_k), \qquad (2.40)$$

where

$$\delta_k(x) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } x \in \mathcal{U}_k \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

As a result, the CDF for (X, Ξ, p) falls between the CBF and CPF for (X, Ξ, m) , and similarly, the CCDF for (X, Ξ, p) falls between the CCBF and CCPF for (X, Ξ, m) (Fig. 3).

If the variables $x_1, x_2, ..., x_{nX}$ have associated probability spaces $(X_1, \Xi_1, p_1), (X_2, \Xi_2, p_2), ..., (X_{nX}, \Xi_{nX}, p_{nX})$, then the vector $\mathbf{x} = [x_1, x_2, ..., x_{nX}]$ also has an associated probability space (X, Ξ, p_X) , where (i) X is defined the same as in Eq. (2.3), (ii) Ξ is developed from the sets contained in

$$C = \left\{ \mathcal{U} : \mathcal{U} = \mathcal{U}_1 \times \mathcal{U}_2 \times \dots \times \mathcal{U}_{nX} \in X_1 \times X_2 \times \dots \times X_{nX} \right\}$$
(2.41)

(see Sect. IV.6, Ref. [111] and Sect. 2.6, Ref. [108]), and (iii) p_X is developed from the properties of $p_1, p_2, ..., p_{nX}$. Specifically, if the x_i are independent (i.e., if the occurrence of one x_i has no implications for the occurrence of the remaining $x_i, j \neq i$), then

$$p_X(\mathcal{U}) = \prod_{i=1}^{nX} p_i [\mathcal{U}_i]$$
(2.42)

for $\mathcal{U} = \mathcal{U}_1 \times \mathcal{U}_2 \times \ldots \times \mathcal{U}_{nX} \in \mathbf{X}$ and, more generally,

$$p_X(\mathcal{U}) = \int_{\mathcal{U}} d_X(\mathbf{x}) dX$$
(2.43)

for $\mathcal{U} \in \Xi$, where

$$d_X(\mathbf{x}) = \prod_{i=i}^{nX} d_i(x_i)$$



Fig. 3. Plots of (a) CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for evidence space (X, Ξ, m) with (i) $X = \{x: 1 \le x \le 10\}$, (ii) $\Xi = \{\mathcal{U}_1, \mathcal{U}_2, ..., \mathcal{U}_{10}\}$ with $\mathcal{U}_i = [i, 2i]$ for $i = 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, \mathcal{U}_i = [i - 1, i]$ for i, 6, 7, 8, 9, and $\mathcal{U} = [1, 10]$, and (iii) $m(\mathcal{U}) = 1/10$ if $\mathcal{U} \in \Xi$ and $m(\mathcal{U}) = 0$ otherwise, and (iv) $Pl(\tilde{x} \le x)$, $Bel(\tilde{x} \le x)$, $Pl(\tilde{x} > x)$ and $Bel(\tilde{x} > x)$ used as abbreviated notations for $Pl_i(\mathcal{U}_x)$, $Bel_i(\mathcal{U}_x)$, $Pl_i(\mathcal{U}_x^c)$ and $Bel_i(\mathcal{U}_x^c)$ in Eqs. (2.25) and (2.26), and (b) CDF and CCDF for probability space (X, Ξ, p) with density function d defined as indicated in Eq. (2.40) with $Prob(\tilde{x} \le x)$ and $Prob(\tilde{x} > x)$ used as abbreviated notations for $P_i(\mathcal{U}_x)$ and $Prob(\tilde{x} > x)$ used as abbreviated notations for $P_i(\mathcal{U}_x)$ and $Prob(\tilde{x} > x)$ used as abbreviated notations for $P_i(\mathcal{U}_x)$ and $Prob(\tilde{x} > x)$ used as abbreviated notations for $P_i(\mathcal{U}_x)$ and $Prob(\tilde{x} > x)$ used as abbreviated notations for $P_i(\mathcal{U}_x)$ and $P_i(\mathcal{U}_x^c)$ in Eqs. (2.37) and (2.38).

is the density function associated with (X, Ξ, p_X) and d_i is the density function associated with (X_i, Ξ_i, p_i) for i = 1, 2, ..., nX. The definition of p_X and d_X are more complex when the x_i are not independent and will not be considered here.

Propagation of the individual values of **x** contained in X through the function F indicated in Eq. (2.1) results in a set Y of possible values for y of the form shown in Eq. (2.4). Given that a probability space (X, Ξ, p_X) exists for **x**, a resultant probability space (Y, Ψ, p_Y) also exists for the values of y. In concept, the probability $p_Y(U)$ for a subset U of Y is given by

$$p_Y(\mathcal{U}) = p_X \Big[F^{-1}(\mathcal{U}) \Big]. \tag{2.44}$$

A formal development of Ψ and p_Y would focus on the properties that *F* must possess to actually produce the probability space (Υ, Ψ, p_Y) (see Sect. IV. 4, Ref. [111], and Sects. 4.6 and 4.7, Ref. [108]); such details are outside the scope of this presentation.

Provided *y* is real valued, the probability space (\mathcal{Y}, Ψ, p_Y) can be summarized by the presentation of the corresponding CDF and CCDF. Specifically, the CDF and CCDF for *y* are defined by the sets

$$C\mathcal{D}\mathcal{F} = \left\{ \left[y, p_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\} = \left\{ \left[y, p_X \left(F^{-1} \left[\mathcal{U}_y \right] \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\}$$
(2.45)

$$CCDF = \left\{ \left[y, p_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y^c \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\} = \left\{ \left[y, p_X \left(F^{-1} \left[\mathcal{U}_y^c \right] \right) \right] : y \in \mathcal{Y} \right\},$$
(2.46)

where U_y is defined the same as in conjunction with Eqs. (2.15) – (2.18). Plots of the curves defined by the points associated with *CDF* and *CCDF* produce a CDF and CCDF identical in concept to the CDF and CCDF in Fig. 3 and provide a visual representation of a probabilistic characterization of the uncertainty associated with *y*.

2.5 Sampling-Based Uncertainty Propagation

An analysis outcome $y = F(\mathbf{x})$ of the form indicated on Eq. (2.1) will have an uncertainty structure that derives from the uncertainty structure associated with \mathbf{x} . In particular, the uncertainty associated with y will have an interval representation, a possibility theory representation, an evidence theory representation or a probabilistic representation in consistency with an interval representation (Sect. 2.1), a possibility theory representation (Sect. 2.2), an evidence theory representation (Sect. 2.3) or a probabilistic representation (Sect. 2.4) for the uncertainty associated with \mathbf{x} . An exact determination of the uncertainty structure associated with y without any numerical or approximation error is usually not possible in a real analysis. However, the indicated uncertainty structures for y can be approximated with sampling-based procedures.

As indicated by the name, sampling-based (i.e., Monte Carlo) procedures involve the use of a sample

$$\mathbf{x}_{i} = \begin{bmatrix} x_{i1}, x_{i2}, \dots, x_{i,nX} \end{bmatrix}, i = 1, 2, \dots, nS,$$
(2.47)

from the set X of possible values of **x** in the estimation of the uncertainty structure associated with $y = F(\mathbf{x})$ that derives from the uncertainty structure associated with **x** [112-119]. For uncertainty propagations involving interval analysis, possibility theory and evidence theory, it is important that the sample provide an "adequate" coverage of Xbut there are no requirements for a specific structure for this sample. Of course, what constitutes adequate coverage of X depends on properties of X and the function $F(\mathbf{x})$. In the case of an evidence theory representation of the uncertainty associated with **x**, adequate coverage of **x** corresponds to a sample that provides a reasonable estimate of the minimum and maximum value of $F(\mathbf{x})$ for each focal element in the evidence space defined for X. However, for a probabilistic representation of the uncertainty associated with **x**, the sample in Eq. (2.47) must be generated in consistency with the probability distribution defined for **x**. An exception to this is when importance sampling is used in the propagation of a probabilistic representation of uncertainty; in this situation, a specially selected distribution is used for sampling and the effects of this distribution must then be compensated for to obtain the desired uncertainty propagation [120-126].

Once an appropriate sample of the form indicated in Eq. (2.47) is generated, an interval representation for the uncertainty associated with *y* is given by

$$\begin{bmatrix} y_{mn}, y_{mx} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \inf(\Upsilon), \sup(\Upsilon) \end{bmatrix}$$
$$\cong \begin{bmatrix} \min\{y_i : i = 1, 2, ..., nS\}, \max\{y_i : i = 1, 2, ..., nS\} \end{bmatrix},$$
(2.48)

where Υ is the set of possible values for y defined in Eq. (2.4) and $y_i = y(\mathbf{x}_i)$ for i = 1, 2, ..., nS. It is emphatically emphasized that the preceding procedure will not be the most computationally efficient method for estimating $[y_{mn}, y_{mx}]$ in many analyses. However, it is presented here for consistency with the sampling-based procedures described below for use in conjunction with possibility theory, evidence theory and probability theory representations of the epistemic uncertainty in **x** and hence in y.

If the epistemic uncertainty associated with **x** is characterized by a possibility space (X, r_X), then the corresponding possibility space (Y, r_Y) for y can be summarized by its associated CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF (see Eqs. (2.15) – (2.18)). Specifically, the CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF associated with (Y, r_Y) can be approximated with use of the sample in Eq. (2.47) through the relationships

$$CNF = \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Nec_Y(U_y) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \Upsilon \right\}$$

$$\approx \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, 1 - \hat{P}os_Y(U_y^c) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{\Upsilon} \right\}$$

$$= \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, 1 - Pos_X(\{\mathbf{x}_i : 1 \le i \le nS \text{ and } y_i > y\}) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{\Upsilon} \right\},$$

$$CCNF = \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Nec_Y(U_y^c) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \Upsilon \right\}$$

$$\approx \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, 1 - \hat{P}os_Y(U_y) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{\Upsilon} \right\}$$

$$(2.49)$$

$$= \left\{ \left[y, 1 - Pos_X \left(\left\{ \mathbf{x}_i : 1 \le i \le nS \text{ and } y_i \le y \right\} \right) \right] : y \in \hat{\mathcal{Y}} \right\},$$
(2.50)

$$CPoF = \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Pos_Y(U_y) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \Upsilon \right\}$$

$$\approx \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, \hat{P}os_Y(U_y) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{\Upsilon} \right\}$$

$$= \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Pos_X(\{\mathbf{x}_i : 1 \le i \le nS \text{ and } y_i \le y\}) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{\Upsilon} \right\},$$
(2.51)

$$CCPoF = \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Pos\left(\mathcal{U}_{y}^{c}\right) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \Upsilon \right\}$$
$$\cong \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, \hat{P}os_{Y}\left(\mathcal{U}_{y}^{c}\right) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{\Upsilon} \right\}$$
$$= \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Pos_{X}\left(\left\{\mathbf{x}_{i} : 1 \le i \le nS \text{ and } y_{i} > y\right\}\right) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{\Upsilon} \right\}$$
(2.52)

as indicated in conjunction with Table 2 of Ref. [93], where (i) \hat{Y} is a set that at least contains the approximation to the interval $[y_{mn}, y_{mx}]$ defined in Eq. (2.48) but may correspond to a larger interval for plotting purposes, (ii) \mathcal{V}_y denotes a subset of \hat{Y} or \hat{Y} as appropriate of the form defined in conjunction with Eqs. (2.15) – (2.18), and (iii) $\hat{P}os_Y(\mathcal{U})$ denotes an approximation to $Pos_Y(\mathcal{U})$ for subsets \mathcal{U} of \hat{Y} and \hat{Y} . As the sample values for **x** become increasingly dense in X, the approximations in Eqs. (2.49) – (2.52) will approach the CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF for y.

If the epistemic uncertainty associated with **x** is characterized by an evidence space (X, Ξ, m_X) , then the corresponding evidence space (Y, Ψ, m_Y) for y can be summarized by its associated CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF (see Eqs. (2.31) – (2.34)). Specifically, the CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF associated with (Y, Ψ, m_Y) can be approximated with use of the sample in Eq. (2.47) through the relationships

$$CB\mathcal{F} = \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Bel_Y(\mathcal{U}_y) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{Y} \right\}$$

$$\equiv \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, 1 - \hat{P}l_Y(\mathcal{U}_y^c) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{Y} \right\}$$

$$= \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, 1 - Pl_X(\{\mathbf{x}_i : 1 \le i \le nS \text{ and } y_i > y\}) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{Y} \right\}, \qquad (2.53)$$

$$CCB\mathcal{F} = \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Bel_Y(\mathcal{U}_y^c) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{Y} \right\}$$

$$\equiv \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, 1 - \hat{P}l_Y(\mathcal{U}_y) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{Y} \right\}$$

$$= \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, 1 - Pl_X(\{\mathbf{x}_i : 1 \le i \le nS \text{ and } y_i < y\}) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{Y} \right\}, \qquad (2.54)$$

$$CP\mathcal{F} = \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Pl_Y(\mathcal{U}_y) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{Y} \right\}$$

$$\equiv \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Pl_Y(\mathcal{U}_y) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{Y} \right\}$$

$$= \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Pl_Y(\mathcal{U}_y) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{Y} \right\}$$

$$= \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Pl_X(\{\mathbf{x}_i : 1 \le i \le nS \text{ and } y_i \le y\}) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{Y} \right\}, \qquad (2.55)$$

$$CCPF = \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Pl_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y^c \right) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \Upsilon \right\}$$
$$\cong \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, \hat{P}l_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y^c \right) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{\Upsilon} \right\}$$
$$= \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, Pl_X \left(\left\{ \mathbf{x}_i : 1 \le i \le nS \text{ and } y_i > y \right\} \right) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{\Upsilon} \right\}$$
(2.56)

as indicated in conjunction with Table 1 of Ref. [93], where (i) \hat{Y} and \mathcal{U}_y are defined the same as in Eqs. (2.49) – (2.52) and (ii) $\hat{P}l_Y(\mathcal{U})$ denotes an approximation to $Pl_Y(\mathcal{U})$ for subsets \mathcal{U} of Υ and \hat{Y} . As the sample values for **x** become increasingly dense in X and, in particular, approach the values at which *F* has its minimum and maximum values for the individual focal elements in Ξ , the approximations in Eq. (2.53) – (2.56) will approach the CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for *y*.

If the epistemic uncertainty associated with **x** is characterized by a probability space (X, Ξ , p_X), then the corresponding probability space (Y, Ψ , p_Y) for y can be summarized by its associated CCDF and CDF (see Eqs. (2.45) – (2.46)). If the sample in Eq. (2.47) is generated in consistency with the distribution for **x** defined by the probability space (X, Ξ , p_X), then the CCDF and CDF associated with (Y, Ψ , p_Y) can be approximated through the standard sampling-based relationships

$$CCDF = \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, p_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y^c \right) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \Upsilon \right\}$$

$$\approx \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, \hat{p}_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y^c \right) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{\Upsilon} \right\}$$

$$= \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, \sum_{i=1}^{nS} \overline{\delta}_y \left(y_i \right) / nS \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{\Upsilon} \right\},$$

$$CDF = \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, p_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y \right) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \Upsilon \right\}$$

$$\approx \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, \hat{p}_Y \left(\mathcal{U}_y \right) \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{\Upsilon} \right\}$$

$$= \left\{ \begin{bmatrix} y, \sum_{i=1}^{nS} \underline{\delta}_y \left(y_i \right) / nS \end{bmatrix} : y \in \hat{\Upsilon} \right\},$$

$$(2.57)$$

where (i) $\hat{\Upsilon}$ and \mathcal{U}_y are defined the same as in Eqs. (2.49) – (2.52), (ii) $\hat{p}_Y(\mathcal{U})$ denotes an approximation to $p_Y(\mathcal{U})$ for subsets \mathcal{U} of Υ and $\hat{\Upsilon}$, and (iii) the indicator functions $\overline{\delta}_y$ and $\underline{\delta}_y$ are defined by

$$\overline{\delta}_{y}(\tilde{y}) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } y < \tilde{y} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases} \text{ and } \underline{\delta}_{y}(\tilde{y}) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } \tilde{y} \le y \\ 0 & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

respectively. As the sample size increases, the approximations in Eqs. (2.57) and (2.58) will approach the CCDF and CDF for *y*.

When appropriately designed, sampling-based uncertainty propagations also provide a mapping between analysis inputs and analysis results that can be explored with a variety of sensitivity analysis procedures [127-129].

3. Aleatory and Epistemic Uncertainty

The primary focus of this presentation is on the representation of uncertainty in analyses that involve both aleatory and epistemic uncertainty. Conceptually, such analyses involve three distinct mathematical entities: (i) a characterization of aleatory uncertainty, (ii) a function that predicts results of interest, and (iii) a characterization of epistemic uncertainty [130; 131]. This presentation assumes that probability theory provides the mathematical structure used to represent aleatory uncertainty (Sect. 2.4). However, four different mathematical structures are considered as alternatives for the representation of epistemic uncertainty: interval analysis (Sect. 2.1), possibility theory (Sect. 2.2), evidence theory (Sect. 2.3), and probability theory (Sect. 2.4).

The function that predicts results of interest can be represented by

$$z = f(\mathbf{a}|\mathbf{e}_M) = f(a_1, a_2, \dots, a_{nA}|e_{M1}, e_{M2}, \dots, e_{M,nM}),$$
(3.1)

where z is the result of interest, $\mathbf{a} = [a_1, a_2, ..., a_{nA}]$ is the vector of variables included in the analysis that are assumed to be uncertain in an aleatory sense, and $\mathbf{e}_M = [e_{M1}, e_{M2}, ..., e_{M,nM}]$ is the vector of variables included in the analysis that are involved in the evaluation of the function f and are assumed to be uncertain in an epistemic sense. In addition, there is often epistemic uncertainty with respect to the appropriate values to use for the parameters that define the distributions that characterize the aleatory uncertainty in the elements of **a**. As a result, there is also a vector $\mathbf{e}_D = [e_{D1}, e_{D2}, ..., e_{D,nD}]$ of epistemically uncertain variables used in the definition of the distributions that characterize the aleatory uncertainty with the elements of **a**. Notationally, the distribution for **a** conditional on a specific realization for \mathbf{e}_D can be represented by a density function $d_A(\mathbf{a}|\mathbf{e}_D)$. In turn, the vector

$$\mathbf{e} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{e}_M, \mathbf{e}_D \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} e_1, e_2, \dots, e_{nE} \end{bmatrix}$$
(3.2)

contains all the epistemically uncertain variables under consideration with nE = nM + nD.

The uncertainty characterization associated with each element e_i of **e** starts with a set \mathcal{E}_i of possible values for e_i . In turn, the set of all possible values for **e** is given by

$$\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{E}_1 \times \mathcal{E}_2 \times \dots \times \mathcal{E}_{nE},\tag{3.3}$$

although in general there can potentially be additional restrictions that limit the possible combinations of values for specific elements of \mathbf{e} . What distinguishes the various alternatives for the representation of epistemic uncertainty (e.g., interval analysis, possibility theory, evidence theory, probability theory) is the type of internal uncertainty structure imposed on the sets \mathcal{E}_i and hence on the set \mathcal{E} . In practice, this internal uncertainty structure is typically developed through some type of expert review process [132-144].

A specific element $\mathbf{e} = [\mathbf{e}_M, \mathbf{e}_D]$ of \mathcal{E} results in (i) a specific definition for the function $f(\mathbf{a}|\mathbf{e}_M)$ in which \mathbf{e}_M is fixed and (ii) a specific definition of the density function $d_A(\mathbf{a}|\mathbf{e}_D)$, which corresponds to the aleatory distribution for **a**, in which \mathbf{e}_D is fixed. Further, associated with the density function $d_A(\mathbf{a}|\mathbf{e}_D)$ is a set \mathcal{A} of possible values for **a**. In general, \mathcal{A} could be a different set for each possible value of \mathbf{e}_D ; however, this potential dependency will be suppressed for notational simplicity. Or, equivalently, it can be assumed that $d_A(\mathbf{a}|\mathbf{e}_D) = 0$ for vectors **a** that are not possible for a given value of \mathbf{e}_D .

With $\mathbf{e} = [\mathbf{e}_M, \mathbf{e}_D]$ fixed as indicated, a single distribution for *z* results. This distribution is often presented as a CDF defined by the points $[z, Prob_A(\tilde{z} \le z | \mathbf{e})]$ with

$$Prob_{A}\left(\tilde{z} \leq z \mid \mathbf{e}\right) = \int_{\mathcal{A}} \underline{\delta}_{z} \left[f\left(\mathbf{a} \mid \mathbf{e}_{M}\right) \right] d_{A}\left(\mathbf{a} \mid \mathbf{e}_{D}\right) \mathrm{d}A$$
(3.4)

and

$$\underline{\delta}_{z} \Big[f \left(\mathbf{a} \middle| \mathbf{e}_{M} \right) \Big] = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } f \left(\mathbf{a} \middle| \mathbf{e}_{M} \right) \le z \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(3.5)

or as a CCDF defined by the points $[z, Prob_A(\tilde{z} > z | \mathbf{e})]$ with

$$Prob_{A}\left(\tilde{z} > z \mid \mathbf{e}\right) = \int_{\mathcal{A}} \overline{\delta}_{z} \left[f\left(\mathbf{a} \mid \mathbf{e}_{M}\right) \right] d_{A}\left(\mathbf{a} \mid \mathbf{e}_{D}\right) \mathrm{d}A$$
(3.6)

and

$$\overline{\delta}_{z} \Big[f \left(\mathbf{a} \middle| \mathbf{e}_{M} \right) \Big] = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } f \left(\mathbf{a} \middle| \mathbf{e}_{M} \right) > z \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(3.7)

(Fig. 4). The function $\overline{\delta}_z$ is the same as the Heaviside function except that $\overline{\delta}_z(z) = 0$ rather than 1/2. In the preceding, the subscript A is used to indicate that the probabilities $Prob_A(\tilde{z} \leq z | \mathbf{e})$ and $Prob_A(\tilde{z} > z | \mathbf{e})$ are characterizing aleatory uncertainty. Similarly, the distribution for z conditional on a specific realization for \mathbf{e} can be represented by a density function $d_A(z|\mathbf{e})$.



Fig. 4. Example CDF and CCDF defined by points $[z, Prob_A(\tilde{z} \le z | \mathbf{e})]$ and $[z, Prob_A(\tilde{z} > z | \mathbf{e})]$, respectively.



Fig. 5. Example CDFs and CCDFs that result for different values of the vector $\mathbf{e} = [\mathbf{e}_M, \mathbf{e}_D]$ of epistemically uncertain analysis inputs: (a) CDFs, and (b) CCDFs.

Different values for $\mathbf{e} = [\mathbf{e}_M, \mathbf{e}_D]$ result in different distributions for z. Thus, as \mathbf{e} takes on different values from the set \mathcal{E} , a set of epistemically uncertain distributions for z will result (Fig. 5). In general, the cardinality (i.e., number of elements) of the resultant set of distributions could, but may not, equal the cardinality of \mathcal{E} .

The discussions that follow will focus primarily on the uncertainty structure associated with sets of the form

$$\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z) = \left\{ p : p = Prob_A \left(\tilde{z} \le z | \mathbf{e} \right) \text{ for } \mathbf{e} \in \mathcal{E} \right\}$$
(3.8)

and

$$\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z) = \left\{ p : p = Prob_A \left(\tilde{z} > z | \mathbf{e} \right) \text{ for } \mathbf{e} \in \mathcal{E} \right\}.$$
(3.9)

Thus, $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ is the set of all probabilities for a value \tilde{z} less than or equal to z, and $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ is the set of all probabilities for a value \tilde{z} greater than z. The individual probabilities in $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ and $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ derive from aleatory uncertainty as indicated in Eqs. (3.4) and (3.6); however, the sets $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ and $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ derive from epistemic uncertainty that results from the multiple values for \mathbf{e} contained in the set \mathcal{E} . Specifically, the sets $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ and $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ contain the probabilities for different values of \mathbf{e} that are associated with vertical lines drawn through the CDFs and CCDFs in Figs. 5a and 5b, respectively.

Before continuing, it is important to recognize that the study of the uncertainty associated with the sets $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ and $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ defined in Eqs. (3.8) and (3.9) is actually just a special case of the study of the uncertainty associated with the set

$$\mathcal{Y} = \left\{ y : \mathbf{x} \in \mathcal{X} \text{ and } y = F(\mathbf{x}) \right\}$$
(3.10)

previously defined in Eq. (2.4) and discussed extensively in Sect. 2. For this presentation, y corresponds to a probability as defined in Eqs. (3.4) and (3.6), and the function $F(\mathbf{x})$ is defined by the integrals in Eqs. (3.4) and (3.6).

4. Example Problem

This presentation employs as an example a coastal dike reliability problem originally introduced by Hussaarts et al. [145] and subsequently used with modifications by Hall and Lowry [146] and Ferson and Tucker [147]. In this problem, the reliability of a dike (Fig. 6) is based on the force balance equation

$$z = \Delta D - H \tan(\alpha) / \left[\cos(\alpha) M \sqrt{s} \right], \tag{4.1}$$

where

- Δ = relative density of the revetment blocks on the front face of the dike (dimensionless),
- D = thickness of revetment blocks (m),
- H = significant wave height (m), which is the average height of the highest one third of the waves in a storm event,
- α = slope of revetment (radians),



Fig. 6. Dike revetment (Fig. 12 in Ferson and Tucker [147] as redrawn from Hussaarts et al. [145]).

M = introduced parameter used to represent model uncertainty (dimensionless),

s = offshore peak wave steepness (dimensionless).

Specifically, the dike is assumed to fail if z is negative, which corresponds to a situation in which the force pushing the revetment blocks away from the face of the dike exceeds the force pushing the revetment blocks against the face of the dike (see Sect. 3, Ref. [145]).

With respect to the definition of z in Eq. (4.1), the quantities Δ , D, α and M are epistemically uncertain quantities related to properties of the dike, and H and s are aleatory quantities with distributions that derive in large part from weather variability. The quantities Δ , D, α and M are assigned the following sets of values in Ferson and Tucker with no specified uncertainty structure within these sets:

$$\mathcal{E}_1 = \{\Delta : 1.60 \le \Delta \le 1.65\}, \mathcal{E}_2 = \{D : 0.68 \le D \le 0.72 \text{ m}\}$$
(4.2)

$$\mathcal{E}_3 = \{ \alpha : 0.309 \le \alpha \le 0.328 \text{ radians} \}, \mathcal{E}_4 = \{ M : 3.0 \le M \le 5.2 \}.$$
(4.3)

Further, H and s are assigned probability distributions with epistemically uncertain defining parameters. Specifically, the aleatory uncertainty in H is assumed to be characterized by a Weibull distribution with epistemically uncertain values for the scale factor sc and the shape factor sh, and the aleatory uncertainty in s is assumed to be characterized by a normal distribution with epistemically uncertain values for the mean μ and the standard deviation σ . With respect to the defining parameters for the density function

$$p_X(x) = c\alpha^{-1} \{ (x - \xi_0) / \alpha \}^{c-1} \exp\left[-\{ (x - \xi_0) / \alpha \}^c \right], \xi_0 < x,$$
(4.4)

of a Weibull distribution in Sect. 20.1 of Ref. [148], $sc = \alpha$, sh = c, and $\delta_0 = 0$. The quantities sc, sh, μ and σ are assigned the following sets of possible values in Ferson and Tucker [147]:

$$\mathcal{E}_5 = \{ sc : 1.2 \le sc \le 1.5 \}, \mathcal{E}_6 = \{ sh : 10.0 \le sh \le 12.0 \}$$
(4.5)

$$\mathcal{E}_7 = \{\mu : 0.039 \le \mu \le 0.041\}, \mathcal{E}_8 = \{\sigma : 0.005 \le \sigma \le 0.006\}.$$
(4.6)

As for Δ , D, α and M, no uncertainty structure was specified within these sets.

It is important to recognize exactly what the distribution assigned to H is characterizing. Specifically, this distribution is characterizing the year-to-year variability in the maximum annual value for H. Or, put another way, the distribution for H when converted to a CCDF gives the probabilities of H exceeding different values in a single given year. In turn, the distribution for s is for conditions associated with a large value for H (i.e., the maximum value for H in a specific year) but is assumed to be independent of the specific value for this maximum (p. 326, Ref. [145]).

In the context of the notation introduced in Sect. 3, the function f in Eq. (3.1) is given by

$$z = f\left(\mathbf{a} \middle| \mathbf{e}_{M}\right) = \Delta D - H \tan\left(\alpha\right) / \left[\cos\left(\alpha\right) M \sqrt{s}\right]$$
(4.7)

with $\mathbf{a} = [H, s]$ and $\mathbf{e}_M = [\Delta, D, \alpha, M]$. Further, the density function $d_A(\mathbf{a}|\mathbf{e}_D)$ for \mathbf{a} is defined by the assumptions that *H* and *s* follow Weibull and normal distributions, respectively, with parameters defined by the elements of the vector $\mathbf{e}_D = [sc, sh, \mu, \sigma]$. In particular,

$$\mathbf{a} = \begin{bmatrix} H, s \end{bmatrix} \tag{4.8}$$

is a vector of nA = 2 aleatory variables, and

$$\mathbf{e} = [\mathbf{e}_M, \mathbf{e}_D] = [\Delta, D, \alpha, M, sc, sh, \mu, \sigma]$$
(4.9)

is a vector of nE = 8 epistemically uncertain variables.

As already indicated, the aleatory variables H and s have specified probability distributions with the epistemically uncertain parameters that constitute the elements of \mathbf{e}_D . The nE = 8 epistemically uncertain variables that constitute the elements of $\mathbf{e} = [\mathbf{e}_M, \mathbf{e}_D]$ in Eq. (2.8) have ranges (i.e., sets of possible values $\mathcal{E}_1, \mathcal{E}_2, ..., \mathcal{E}_8$) as indicated in Eqs. (4.2), (4.3), (4.5) and (4.6). However, no uncertainty structure was specified for these ranges in Ferson and Tucker.

The fundamental quantity of interest in this example is the (annual) probability that the dike will fail, which corresponds to the probability that the quantity z in Eq. (4.1) is negative. In turn, this probability is given by the integral defining $Prob_A(\tilde{z} \le 0 | \mathbf{e})$ in Eq. (3.4) for each possible value of \mathbf{e} , and the set of all possible values for this probability is represented by the set $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(0)$ in Eq. (3.8). Probabilities $Prob_A(\tilde{z} \le z | \mathbf{e})$ and sets $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ for other values of z are defined similarly. If desired, probabilities and sets of the form $Prob_A(\tilde{z} \ge z | \mathbf{e})$ and $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ in Eqs. (3.6) and (3.9) can also be defined.

5. Unstructured Epistemic Uncertainty

In the presentation by Ferson and Tucker [147] no uncertainty structure is specified for the sets $\mathcal{E}_1, \mathcal{E}_2, ..., \mathcal{E}_8$ containing the possible values for the nE = 8 epistemically uncertain variables under consideration, which corresponds to an uncertainty specification of the form on which interval analysis (Sect. 2.1) is predicated. This uncertainty information can also be converted into uncertainty representations of the form used in possibility theory (Sect. 2.2), evidence theory (Sect. 2.3), and probability theory (Sect. 2.4), respectively.

For possibility theory, the resultant distribution function r_i for variable e_i is given by

$$r_i(e_i) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } e_i \in \mathcal{E}_i \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(5.1)

For evidence theory, the resultant BPA m_i for subsets U of \mathcal{E}_i is given by

$$m_i(\mathcal{U}) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } \mathcal{U} = \mathcal{E}_i \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(5.2)

For probability theory, the resultant probability distribution for e_i is obtained by recourse to the Laplacian concept of insufficient reason, which asserts that a uniform distribution should be used to characterize epistemic uncertainty when only a set of possible values is specified (pp. 52 – 55, Ref. [49]). This recourse results in the assignment of the density function

$$d_{i}(e_{i}) = \begin{cases} 1/[\sup(\mathcal{E}_{i}) - \inf(\mathcal{E}_{i})] & \text{if } e_{i} \in \mathcal{E}_{i} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(5.3)

to represent the uncertainty in e_i .

Collectively, the sets $\mathcal{E}_1, \mathcal{E}_2, ..., \mathcal{E}_8$ give rise to the set

$$\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{E}_1 \times \mathcal{E}_2 \times \ldots \times \mathcal{E}_8 \tag{5.4}$$

of vectors of the form $\mathbf{e} = [e_1, e_2, ..., e_8]$ shown in Eq. (4.9). In turn, a possibility space (\mathcal{E}, r_E) results from the definition of $r_i(e_i)$ in Eq. (5.1) and the assignment

$$r_E(\mathbf{e}) = \min\{r_1(e_1), r_2(e_2), \dots, r_8(e_8)\} = 1;$$
(5.5)

an evidence space $(\mathcal{E}, \mathbf{E}, m_E)$ results from the definition of $m_i(\mathcal{U})$ in Eq. (5.2) and the assignments $\mathbf{E} = \{\mathcal{E}\}$ and

$$m_{E}\left(\mathcal{U}\right) = \begin{cases} m_{1}\left(\mathcal{X}_{1}\right)m_{2}\left(\mathcal{X}_{2}\right)\dots m_{8}\left(\mathcal{X}_{8}\right) = 1 & \text{if } \mathcal{U} = \mathcal{E} \in \mathbb{E} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise;} \end{cases}$$
(5.6)

and a probability space (\mathcal{E} , E, p_E) results from the definition of $d_i(e_i)$ in Eq. (5.3) and the assignment of

$$d_E(\mathbf{e}) = d_1(e_1) \, d_2(e_2) \dots \, d_8(e_8) \tag{5.7}$$

as the defining density function for E and p_E .

Each element **e** of the set \mathcal{E} defined in Eq. (5.4) gives rise to a CDF for *z*, notationally represented by $CD\mathcal{F}(\mathbf{e})$, defined by probabilities of the form indicated in Eq. (3.4) (see Eq. (2.45) for a discussion of CDFs for model predictions). As a reminder,

$$CD\mathcal{F}(\mathbf{e}) = \left\{ \left[z, \ prob_A \left(\tilde{z} \le z | \mathbf{e} \right) \right] : \mathbf{e} = \left[\mathbf{e}_M, \mathbf{e}_D \right] \in \mathcal{E} \text{ and } -\infty < z < \infty \right\}$$
$$= \left\{ \left[z, \int_{\mathcal{A}} \underline{\delta}_z \left[f\left(\mathbf{a} | \mathbf{e}_M \right) \right] d_A \left(\mathbf{a} | \mathbf{e}_D \right) dA \right] : \mathbf{e} = \left[\mathbf{e}_M, \mathbf{e}_D \right] \in \mathcal{E} \text{ and } -\infty < z < \infty \right\},$$
(5.8)

where \mathcal{A} is the set of possible values for **a** associated with the density function $d_A(\mathbf{a}|\mathbf{e}_D)$ and $\underline{\delta}_z[f(\mathbf{a}|\mathbf{e}_M)]$ is defined in Eq. (3.5). In turn, there exists a set

$$C = \left\{ C\mathcal{D}F : \mathbf{e} = \left[\mathbf{e}_M, \mathbf{e}_D\right] \in \mathcal{E} \text{ and } C\mathcal{D}F = C\mathcal{D}F(\mathbf{e}) \right\}$$
(5.9)

of possible CDFs for z. The set C can be viewed in the context of interval analysis, possibility theory, evidence theory, or probability theory.

In the context of interval analysis, C is the set of possible CDFs associated with the set \mathcal{E} of epistemically uncertain variables and nothing more can be said. For possibility theory, there is a possibility space (C, r_C), where

$$r_{C}(C\mathcal{D}\mathcal{F}) = \sup\left\{\mathbf{e} : \mathbf{e} \in \mathcal{E} \text{ and } C\mathcal{D}\mathcal{F} = C\mathcal{D}\mathcal{F}(\mathbf{e})\right\} = 1$$
(5.10)

for $CDF \in C$. Similarly for evidence theory, there is an evidence space (C, X, m_C) , where $X = \{C\}$ and

$$m_C(\mathcal{U}) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } \mathcal{U} = C \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(5.11)

for subsets \mathcal{U} of *C*. Because the spaces (\mathcal{E}, r_E) and $(\mathcal{E}, \mathsf{E}, m_E)$ are degenerate (i.e., $r_E(\mathbf{e}) = 1$ for $\mathbf{e} \in \mathcal{E}$ and $m_E(\mathcal{E}) = 1$), the corresponding spaces (C, r_C) and (C, X, m_C) are also degenerate (i.e., $r_C(\mathcal{CDF}) = 1$ for $\mathcal{CDF} \in C$ and $m_C(\mathcal{C}) = 1$) and are effectively equivalent to the outcome of an interval analysis. In contrast, the probability space (C, X, p_C) is not degenerate (i.e., there does not exist an element \mathcal{CDF} of *C* such that $p_C({\mathcal{CDF}}) = 1$) because of the structure of the probability space $(\mathcal{E}, \mathsf{E}, p_E)$. Specifically,

$$p_C(\mathcal{U}) = p_E(\{\mathbf{e} : \mathbf{e} \in \mathcal{E} \text{ and } CDF(\mathbf{e}) \in \mathcal{U}\})$$
(5.12)

for $\mathcal{U} \in X$, where the formal properties of X would follow from the properties of E and p_E .

An analogous development is also possible for CCDFs and indeed for any property such as an expected value or a quantile that can be extracted from a CDF or a CCDF. However, it is worth noting that the consideration of a particular property extracted from a CDF are CCDF (e.g., an expected value or a quantile) is equivalent to studying the set of all CDFs or CCDFs with the extracted quantity serving as an index to identify individual CDFs or CCDFs. In this example, the primary quantity of interest is the probability for values less than z = 0. As discussed at the end of Sect. 4, this set of probabilities is represented by $\mathcal{P}(0)$ for z = 0 and by $\mathcal{P}(z)$ for an arbitrary value of z.

For this example, sampling-based (i.e., Monte Carlo) methods are used to both propagate epistemic uncertainty and integrate over aleatory uncertainty to estimate the CDFs in the set *C* defined in Eq. (5.9) and thus obtain the probabilities in the sets $\mathcal{P}(z)$ and $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ defined in Eqs. (3.8) and (3.9). Specifically, a random sample

$$\mathbf{e}_{i} = [e_{1i}, e_{2i}, \dots, e_{8i}], i = 1, 2, \dots, nSE_{1},$$
(5.13)

of size $nSE_1 = 10^4$ was generated from \mathcal{E} with a uniform distribution assigned to each element of **e** (i.e., distributions of the form defined in Eq. (5.3)). In addition, a sample

$$e_i = [e_{1i}, e_{2i}, \dots, e_{8i}], \ i = nSE_1 + 1, \ nSE_1 + 2, \dots, \ nSE_1 + nSE_2$$
(5.14)

of size $nSE_2 = 2^8 = 256$ was generated from \mathcal{E} by taking all possible combinations of the endpoints of the intervals that correspond to the sets $\mathcal{E}_1, \mathcal{E}_2, ..., \mathcal{E}_8$. The purpose of this second sample is to include extreme combinations of parameter values that would not be obtained with random sampling. The result is a sample of size $nSE = nSE_1 + nSE_2 = 10,256$ from \mathcal{E} .

The sample

$$\mathbf{e}_{i} = \left[e_{1i}, e_{2i}, \dots, e_{8i} \right], i = 1, 2, \dots, nSE = nSE_{1} + nSE_{2},$$
(5.15)

provides the basis for the propagation of epistemic uncertainty. Then, aleatory uncertainty is propagated conditional on each element \mathbf{e}_i of the preceding sample. Specifically, this involves the evaluation of integrals of the form

appearing in Eqs. (3.4) and (3.6) to obtain CDFs and CCDFs for z and, correspondingly, elements of the sets $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ and $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$. As a reminder, the indicated CDFs and CCDFs derive from the vector $\mathbf{a} = [H, s]$ of aleatory variables; further, the density function $d_A(\mathbf{a}|\mathbf{e}_D)$ for \mathbf{a} is conditional on the vector

$$\mathbf{e}_{D} = [e_{5}, e_{6}, e_{7}, e_{8}] = [sc, sh, \mu, \sigma]$$
(5.16)

of epistemically uncertain variables, and the evaluation of the function $f(\mathbf{a}|\mathbf{e}_M)$ in Eq. (4.7) is conditional on the vector

$$\mathbf{e}_{M} = \begin{bmatrix} e_{1}, e_{2}, e_{3}, e_{4} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \Delta, D, \alpha, M \end{bmatrix}$$
(5.17)

of epistemically uncertain variables.

A sampling-based procedure is also used to evaluate the CDF and CCDF for z conditional on each sample element \mathbf{e}_i . Specifically, a random sample

$$\mathbf{a}_{ij} = \begin{bmatrix} H_{ij}, s_{ij} \end{bmatrix}, \ j = 1, 2, \dots, nSA,$$
(5.18)

of size $nSA = 10^7$ is generated from the set \mathcal{A} of possible values for **a** in consistency with the density function $d_A(\mathbf{a}|\mathbf{e}_{Di})$. Then, the probabilities that define the CDF and CCDF for z conditional on a specific element \mathbf{e}_i of the sample indicated in Eq. (5.15) are given by

$$Prob_{A}\left(\tilde{z} \leq z | \mathbf{e}_{i}\right) \cong \sum_{j=1}^{nSA} \overline{\delta}_{z} \left[f\left(\mathbf{a}_{ij} | \mathbf{e}_{Mi}\right) \right] / nSA$$

$$(5.19)$$

and

$$Prob_{A}\left(\tilde{z} > z \middle| \mathbf{e}_{i}\right) \cong \sum_{j=1}^{nSA} \overline{\delta}_{z} \left[f\left(\mathbf{a}_{ij} \middle| \mathbf{e}_{Mi}\right) \right] / nSA,$$
(5.20)

respectively. The result is nSE = 10,256 CDFs for z and a corresponding number of CCDFs (Fig. 7).

For this example, CDFs are more meaningful entities to consider than CCDFs because dike failure is associated with negative values of z and the primary result of interest is how likely z is to be close to or below zero. Therefore, the following discussion will focus on CDFs and the corresponding sets $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$. However, the associated ideas and representations are equally applicable to CCDFs and the corresponding sets $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$. Indeed, in most risk assessments, CCDFs are the primary summary outcomes of interest because they answer the question "How likely is it to be this large or larger?"



Fig. 7. Illustration of 50 of the nSE = 10,256 CDFs and CCDFs generated for the sample in Eq. (5.15): (a) CDFs, and (b) CCDFs.

For illustration, this discussion will focus on the set $\mathcal{P} = \underline{\mathcal{P}}(0)$. However, the ideas and associated result structure are the same for $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ with other values of z. The elements (i.e., probabilities) contained in \mathcal{P} correspond to the probabilities associated with the vertical line through z = 0 in Fig. 7a. The outcome for interval analysis is simply the range of probabilities associated with the indicated vertical line, which corresponds to the interval

$$\left[\inf\left\{p:p\in\mathcal{P}\right\},\sup\left\{p:p\in\mathcal{P}\right\}\right]\cong\left[0.0,0.043\right].$$
(5.21)

For possibility theory, evidence theory and probability theory, the same set \mathcal{P} of possible probabilities is under consideration. In concept, possibility theory, evidence theory and probability theory result in more internal uncertainty structure within \mathcal{P} than is the case for interval analysis. However, in the example of this section, additional uncertainty structure within \mathcal{P} only exists for probability theory.

A possibility space (\mathcal{P}, r_P) , an evidence space (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) and a probability space (\mathcal{P}, Π, p_P) are associated with the set \mathcal{P} . In concept, the sampling-based procedures described in Sect. 2.5 can be used to estimate the CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF for the possibility space (\mathcal{P}, r_P) , the CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for the evidence space (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) , and the CDF and CCDF for the probability space (\mathcal{P}, Π, p_P) . However, the spaces (\mathcal{P}, r_P) and (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) are so simple this is hardly necessary. Specifically, since the possibility space (\mathcal{E}, r_E) is degenerate in the sense that $r_E(\mathbf{e}) = 1$ for $\mathbf{e} \in \mathcal{E}$ and the evidence space (\mathcal{E}, E, m_E) is degenerate in the sense that $m_E(\mathcal{E}) = 1$, it follows immediately that (\mathcal{P}, r_P) is degenerate in the sense that $r_P(p) = 1$ for $p \in \mathcal{P}$ and similarly that (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) is degenerate in the sense that $m_P(\mathcal{P}) = 1$. As a result, the CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF associated with (\mathcal{P}, r_P) and the CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF associated with (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) have simple forms that indicate no uncertainty structure within the set \mathcal{P} (Fig. 8). Indeed, in this simple example, interval analysis, possibility theory and evidence theory provide the same infor-



Fig. 8. Illustration of (i) CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF for unstructured possibility space (P, r_P) defined in Sect. 5 (see Eqs. (5.1) and (5.5)), (ii) CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for unstructured evidence space (P, П, m_P) defined in Sect. 5 (see Eqs. (5.2) and (5.6)), and (iii) CDF and CCDF for uniform probability space (P, П, p_P) defined in Sect. 5 (see Eqs. (5.3) and (5.7)): (a) CDF, CPF, CPoF, CBF and CNF, and (b) CCDF, CCPF, CCPoF, CCBF and CCNF.

mation: namely, within the limits of sampling error, the values for p contained in \mathcal{P} fall in the interval [0.0, 0.045] and no uncertainty structure exists within this interval.

In elaboration, the probabilities contained in the set $\mathcal{P} = \underline{\mathcal{P}}(0)$ are represented on the abscissas of Figs. 8a and 8b and fall within the interval [0.0, 0.043]. As a reminder, the epistemically uncertain probabilities contained in the set \mathcal{P} correspond to the probabilities associated with the vertical line through z = 0 in Fig 7a. For any value p on the abscissas of Figs. 8a and 8b, the possibility and plausibility for the set

$$\mathcal{P}_p = \left\{ \tilde{p} : \tilde{p} \le p \right\} \tag{5.21}$$

are given by

$$Pos_{P}\left(\mathcal{P}_{p}\right) = Pl_{P}\left(\mathcal{P}_{p}\right) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } p \ge 0\\ 0 & \text{if } p < 0, \end{cases}$$

$$(5.22)$$

where Pos_P denotes the possibility measure associated with the possibility space (\mathcal{P}, r_P) and Pl_P denotes the plausibility measure associated with the evidence space (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) . As a result, plots of $Pos_P(\mathcal{P}_P)$ and $Pl_P(\mathcal{P}_P)$ overlay and form the top and left side of the box in Fig. 8a. Similarly,

$$Nec_{P}\left(\mathcal{P}_{p}\right) = Bel_{P}\left(\mathcal{P}_{p}\right) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } p \ge 0.043\\ 0 & \text{if } p < 0.043, \end{cases}$$
(5.23)

where Nec_P denotes the necessity measure associated with the possibility space (\mathcal{P}, r_P) and Bel_P denotes the belief measure associated with the evidence space (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) . As a result, plots of $Nec_P(\mathcal{P}_p)$ and $Bel_P(\mathcal{P}_p)$ overlay and form the right side and bottom of the box in Fig. 8a. The structure of Fig. 8b is similar, with

$$Pos_{P}\left(\mathcal{P}_{p}^{c}\right) = Pl_{P}\left(\mathcal{P}_{p}^{c}\right) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } p \le 0.043\\ 0 & \text{if } p > 0.043 \end{cases}$$
(5.24)

overlaying and forming the top and right side of the box in Fig. 8b and

$$Nec_{P}\left(\mathcal{P}_{p}^{c}\right) = Bel_{P}\left(\mathcal{P}_{p}^{c}\right) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } p \leq 0\\ 0 & \text{if } p > 0 \end{cases}$$
(5.25)

overlaying and forming the left side and bottom of the box in Fig. 8b. As stated, the inequalities involving p in Eqs. (5.21) – (5.25) can be viewed as tacitly extending the definition of \mathcal{P} to the interval ($-\infty$, ∞); however, it is really the interval [0.0, 0.043] that is of primary interest.

Unlike the spaces (\mathcal{P}, r_P) and (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) , the probability space (\mathcal{P}, Π, p_P) does involve an uncertainty structure on the set \mathcal{P} that derives from the probability space (\mathcal{E}, E, p_E) and the associated uniform distributions assigned to the elements of **e** in Eq. (5.3). As indicated in Sect. 2.5, the sample elements in Eq. (5.13) and associated estimates for $Prob_A(\tilde{z} \leq 0 | \mathbf{e}_i)$ indicated in Eq. (5.19) can be used to estimate the CDF and CCDF for p that derives from the probability space (\mathcal{E}, E, p_E) (Fig. 8). In this example, the probability space (\mathcal{P}, Π, p_P) is never fully determined in the sense of giving complete definitions for Π and p_P ; rather, a sampling-based procedure is used to estimate the associated CDF and CCDF. This approximation is evident as the maximum probability obtained with the random sample of size $nSE_1 = 10^4$ used in the probabilistic calculation to obtain CDFs and CCDFs is approximately 0.018, while the maximum value obtained when the $nSE_2 = 256$ extreme value combinations of the elements of **e** are included is approximately 0.043. To obtain probabilities closer to 0.043 in the probabilistic calculation requires either (i) use of a value for nSE_1 that is considerably larger than 10⁴ or (ii) use of importance sampling.

In elaboration, the CDF in Fig. 8a is a plot of the probabilities $p_P(\mathcal{P}_p)$, and the CCDF in Fig. 8b is a plot of the probabilities $p_P(\mathcal{P}_p^c)$. Because most values for $p_P(\mathcal{P}_p)$ are very close to 1, the resultant CDF is barely discernable in the upper left corner of the box in Fig. 8a. In contrast, the small values for $p_P(\mathcal{P}_p^c)$ result in a CCDF that is clearly displayed in Fig. 8b with the log transformation used on the ordinate. In this example, the CCDF rather than the CDF for the probability *p* that *z* is less than zero is the quantity of greater relevance because increasing values for *p* correspond to increasing likelihoods that the system will fail. In concept, and for the same reason, the CCPoF, CCNF, CCPF and CCBF in Fig. 8b are also of greater relevance than the CPoF, CNF, CPF and CBF in Fig. 8a, although, in the current example, these quantities are not very interesting because of their degenerate structure; an

example in which the CPoF, CPF, CCPoF and CCPF for *p* have more structure is presented in the next section (Sect. 6).

6. Structured Epistemic Uncertainty

As illustrated in Sect. 5, the absence of an internal uncertainty structure for the sets \mathcal{E}_1 , \mathcal{E}_2 , ..., \mathcal{E}_8 results in analyses based on possibility theory and evidence theory that are effectively identical to results based on interval analysis. Thus, to help differentiate between results obtained with interval analysis, possibility theory, evidence theory and probability theory, additional uncertainty structure is now assumed and illustrated for several elements of **e**. Specifically, additional uncertainty structure is assumed for the sets \mathcal{E}_2 , \mathcal{E}_4 and \mathcal{E}_5 that contain possible values for *D*, *M* and *sc*, respectively.

For convenience, the same uncertainty structure is imposed on \mathcal{E}_2 , \mathcal{E}_4 and \mathcal{E}_5 (i.e., on *D*, *M* and *sc*). For use in describing this structure, I_1 , I_2 , I_3 , I_4 and I_5 denote subintervals (i.e., subsets) of an interval [a, b] defined by

$$I_{1} = \left[a, a+6(b-a)/10\right], I_{2} = \left[a+(b-a)/10, a+7(b-a)/10\right], I_{3} = \left[a+2(b-a)/10, a+8(b-a)/10\right], I_{4} = \left[a+3(b-a)/10, a+9(b-a)/10\right], I_{5} = \left[a+4(b-a)/10, b\right]$$
(6.1)

and illustrated in Fig. 9. For this example, it is assumed that each of the indicated subintervals of [a, b] is equally likely to contain the correct value for the quantity under consideration. Notionally, such a situation could arise from five equally credible experts expressing different intervals of possible values for the quantity under consideration but with no specified internal uncertainty structure for the individual intervals.

In turn, the indicated intervals and the assumptions of equal likelihood for the individual intervals can be converted into uncertainty representations in the context of possibility theory, evidence theory and probability theory, respectively. For possibility theory, a distribution function r can be defined by

$$r(x) = \sum_{i=1}^{5} \delta_i(x), \tag{6.2}$$

where

$$\delta_i(x) = \begin{cases} 1/5 & \text{if } x \in I_i \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

For evidence theory, a BPA m can be defined by

$$m(\mathcal{U}) = \begin{cases} 1/5 & \text{if } \mathcal{U} = I_1, I_2, I_3, I_4 \text{ or } I_5 \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(6.3)



Fig. 9. Graphical illustration of sets I_1 , I_2 , I_3 , I_4 , I_5 defined in Eq. (6.1) with the interval [a, b] normalized to [0, 1] for notational convenience.

for subsets U of [a, b]. For probability theory with recourse to the Laplacian concept of insufficient reason, a density function *d* can be defined by

$$d(x) = \sum_{i=1}^{5} \delta_i(x) / L(I_i)$$
(6.4)

where $\delta_i(x)$ is defined in conjunction with Eq. (6.2) and $L(I_i)$ is the length of the interval I_i .

As previously indicated, the same uncertainty structure is being imposed on \mathcal{E}_2 , \mathcal{E}_4 and \mathcal{E}_5 . Specifically, the intervals that correspond to \mathcal{E}_2 , \mathcal{E}_4 and \mathcal{E}_5 (i.e., [0.68, 0.72], [3.0, 5.2] and [1.20, 1.5]) are subdivided as indicated in Eq. (6.1) and the resultant uncertainty characterizations for possibility theory, evidence theory and probability theory are defined as shown in Eq. (6.2), (6.3) and (6.4), respectively. This results in new definitions for (i) r_2 , m_2 and d_2 for D, (ii) r_4 , m_4 and d_4 for M, and (iii) r_5 , m_5 and d_5 for *sf*. In turn, this results in new definitions for the spaces (\mathcal{E} , r_E), (\mathcal{E} , E, m_E) and (\mathcal{E} , E, p_E) introduced in Sect. 5 and, as a result, also for the corresponding spaces (\mathcal{P} , r_P), (\mathcal{P} , Π , m_P) and (\mathcal{P} , Π , p_P) with additional internal uncertainty structure imposed on the set $\mathcal{P} = \mathcal{P}(0)$. However, the set \mathcal{P} itself remains unchanged. Similar expansions also result for the corresponding spaces associated with the sets $\mathcal{P}(z)$ and $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$.

As indicated in Sect. 5 and discussed in greater detail in Sect. 2.5, sampling-based procedures can be used to propagate the uncertainty representations provided by (\mathcal{E}, r_E) , (\mathcal{E}, E, m_E) and (\mathcal{E}, E, p_E) . For this propagation, a random sample

$$\mathbf{e}_{i} = [e_{1i}, e_{2i}, \dots, e_{8i}], i = 1, 2, \dots, nSE_{1},$$
(6.5)

of size $nSE_1 = 10^4$ is again generated from \mathcal{E} but now with the redefined distributions for the elements of **e** (see Eq. (6.4)). In addition, a second sample

$$\mathbf{e}_{i} = [e_{1i}, e_{2i}, \dots, e_{8i}], i = nSE_{1} + 1, nSE_{1} + 2, \dots, nSE_{1} + nSE_{2},$$
(6.6)

of size $nSE_2 = 2^5 \ 10^3 = 32,000$ is again generated from \mathcal{E} by taking all possible combinations of the endpoints of the focal elements contained in E_1 , E_2 , ..., E_8 . The purpose of the second sample is to assure coverage of the end points of the focal elements contained in E_1 , E_2 , ..., E_8 . The result is a sample of size $nSE = nSE_1 + nSE_2 = 42,000$ from \mathcal{E} . In turn, this results in *nSE* CDFs and *nSE* corresponding CCDFs of the form illustrated in Fig. 7 and corresponding approximations to the sets $\mathcal{P}(z)$ and $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$.

The sampling-based procedures described in Sect. 2.5 can be used (i) with the combined sample \mathbf{e}_i , $i = 1, 2, ..., nSE = nSE_1 + nSE_2$, to estimate the CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF for the possibility space (\mathcal{P}, r_P) and the CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for the evidence space (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) and (ii) with the random sample \mathbf{e}_i , $i = 1, 2, ..., nSE_1$, to estimate the CDF and CCDF for the probability space (\mathcal{P}, Π, p_P) (Fig. 10). Because interval analysis assumes no uncertainty structure internal to $\mathcal{E}_1, \mathcal{E}_2, ..., \mathcal{E}_8$ and the set \mathcal{P} is unchanged from Sect. 5, the interval analysis result is still approximated by the interval [0.0, 0.043]. As a result of their increasing levels of uncertainty structure, the uncertainty representations from the possibility space (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) contain the uncertainty representations from the CMF and CCPF for (\mathcal{P}, r_P) and similarly the CCBF and CCPF fall between the CCNF and CCPF), and the uncertainty representations from (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) falls between the CBF and CPF for (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) and similarly the CCDF falls between the CCDF for (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) falls between the CCFF.

In elaboration, the results in Fig. 10a show the changes to the CPoF, CNF, CPF, CBF and CDF in Fig. 8a that result when the added uncertainty structure associated with D, M and sc is incorporated into the definitions of the possibility space (\mathcal{P}, r_P) , the evidence space (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_P) and the probability space (\mathcal{P}, Π, p_P) . Specifically, the CPoF, CPF and CDF are not substantially changed (actually, the CDF has changed but this change is not apparent at the resolution of Figs. 8a and 10a,c). However, the CNF and CBF now display a structure that was completely lacking in Fig. 8a. For example, the necessity and belief in Fig. 8a that p is less than 0.02 are 0; in contrast, the corresponding values in Fig. 10a are 0.80 and 0.976, respectively. Similarly, the results in Figs. 10b,c,d show the changes to the CCPoF, CCNF, CCPF, CCBF and CCDF in Fig. 8b that result from the changed definitions for (P, (P, Π, m_P) and (P, Π, p_P) . The results in Figs. 10b,c,d are the same, but different scalings on the abscissa and ordinate are being used to better display small numerical values. Specifically, linear scales are used on the abscissa and ordinate in Fig. 10b; linear and log scales are used on the abscissa and ordinate, respectively, in Fig. 10c; and log scales are used on the abscissa and the ordinate in Fig. 10d. The CCNF and CCBF in Figs. 10b,c,d are the same as the CCNF and CCBF in Fig. 8b. However, the CCPoF, CCPF and CCDF are substantially changed. For example, the possibility and plausibility that p is greater than 0.02 are 1.0; in contrast, the corresponding values in Figs. 10b,c,d are 0.2 and 0.024, respectively. In both Fig. 8b and Figs. 10b,c,d, the probability that p exceeds 0.02 is beneath the numerical resolution of the sample size from \mathcal{E} in use (i.e., $nSE_1 = 10^4$ as indicated in conjunction with Eq. (6.5); estimation of the probability that p exceeds 0.02 in the analyses presented in Figs. 8b and 10b,c,d would require either a much larger random sample from \mathcal{E} or the use of some type of importance sampling procedure. However, as another comparison, the probability that p exceeds 0 is approximately 0.09 in Fig. 8b and approximately 0.043 in Figs. 10b,c,d, with this difference resulting from the changed definitions for the probability space (\mathcal{P}, Π, p_P).



Fig. 10. Illustration of (i) CNF, CCNF, CPoF and CCPoF for structured possibility space (\mathcal{P}, r_p) defined in Sect. 6 (see Eq. (6.2) and resultant definition for r_E), (ii) CBF, CCBF, CPF and CCPF for structured evidence space (\mathcal{P}, Π, m_p) defined in Sect. 6 (see Eq. (6.3) and resultant definition for m_E), and (iii) CDF and CCDF for nonuniform probability space (\mathcal{P}, Π, p_p) defined in Sect. 6 (see Eq. (6.4) and resultant definition for density function d_E corresponding to p_E): (a) CPoF, CNF, CPF, CBF and CDF with linear scales on abscissa and ordinate, (b) CCPoF, CCNF, CCPF, CCBF and CCDF with linear scales on abscissa and ordinate, (c) same as (b) but with log scale on ordinate, and (d) same as (b) but with log scales on abscissa and ordinate.

The uncertainty representations in Fig. 10 are for the probabilities contained in the set $\mathcal{P} = \underline{\mathcal{P}}(0)$. Analogous representations are also possible for the probabilities contained in the sets $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ and $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ for other values of z and provide a representation of the uncertainty associated with the CDFs and CCDFs in Fig. 7. For illustration, the sets $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ are considered. An analogous development is possible, but not shown, for the sets $\overline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$. Let $\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)$ denote the set defined by

$$\underline{\mathcal{P}}_{p}(z) = \left\{ \tilde{p} : \mathbf{e} \in \mathcal{E} \text{ and } \tilde{p} = Prob_{A}\left(\tilde{z} \le z \big| \mathbf{e}\right) > p \right\}$$

$$(6.7)$$

with $Prob_A(\tilde{z} \leq z \mid \mathbf{e})$ defined in Eq. (3.4) and again in Eq. (5.8). In words, $\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)$ is the set of possible values for $Prob_A(\tilde{z} \leq z \mid \mathbf{e})$ that are larger than p. In turn, the possibility space (\mathcal{E}, r_E) , the evidence space (\mathcal{E}, E, m_E) and the probability space (\mathcal{E}, E, p_E) give rise to a possibility $Pos_E[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)]$, a necessity $Nec_E[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)]$, a plausibility $Pl_E[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)]$, a belief $Bel_E[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)]$ and a probability $Prob_E[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)]$ for each set $\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)$, with the subscript E added to emphasize that epistemic uncertainty is being represented. For perspective, the CCPoF, CCNF, CCPF, CCBF and CCDF in Figs. 10b–d correspond to plots of the points $\{p, Pos_E[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)]\}$, $\{p, Nec_E[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)]\}$, $\{p, Pl_E[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)]\}$, $\{p, Pl_E[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)]\}$, and $\{p, Prob_E[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)]\}$, respectively, for z = 0 and $0 \leq p \leq 0.043$. As discussed previously, the indicated uncertainty measures are obtained from the spaces (\mathcal{E}, r_E) , (\mathcal{E}, E, m_E) and (\mathcal{E}, E, p_E) by mapping $\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)$ back to a subset of \mathcal{E} and then determining the uncertainty measure of this set.

However, the presentation of the preceding representations for multiple values of z is inefficient and unwieldy. A more effective presentation is to display plots of quantiles that derive from the probability spaces associated with the sets $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ and $\overline{\overline{\mathcal{P}}}(z)$ and analogous quantities that derive from the possibility and evidence spaces associated with $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ and $\overline{\overline{\mathcal{P}}}(z)$.

For the probability space (\mathcal{E} , E, p_E), the resultant probability $prob_E[\mathcal{P}_p(z)]$ is a nonincreasing function of p because $\mathcal{P}_v(z) \subseteq \mathcal{P}_u(z)$ for $0 \le u \le v \le 1$. As a result, the value $Prb_q(z)$ for the q quantile (e.g., q = 0.1, 0.2, ..., 0.9) of the set, $\mathcal{P}(z)$ can be informally defined as the element of p of $\mathcal{P}(z)$ for which the approximate equality

$$Prob_{E}\left[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_{p}\left(z\right)\right] \cong q \tag{6.8}$$

most closely holds and can be formally defined by

$$Prb_{q}(z) = \inf\left\{p : p \in \underline{\mathscr{P}}(z) \text{ and } Prob_{E}\left[\underline{\mathscr{P}}_{p}(z)\right] \ge q\right\}.$$
(6.9)

With $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(0)$ used as an example, the preceding corresponds graphically to (i) starting at the value q on the ordinate of Fig. 10d (or, equivalently, Fig. 10b or 10c), (ii) drawing a horizontal line to the CCDF, and then (iii) drawing a vertical line down to the ordinate to determine the value of $p = Prob_A(\tilde{z} \le 0|\mathbf{e})$ that is the q quantile value $Prb_q(0)$. In this context, quantiles are being associated with the probabilities of exceeding specified values rather than with the probabilities of being less than specified values.



Fig. 11. Illustration of quantile (probability) curves defined by $[z, Prb_q(z)]$ for $z_{mn} \le z \le z_{mx}$ and q = 0.0, 0.1, 0.3, 0.5, 0.7, 0.9 and 1.0.

In words, there is an epistemic (i.e., degree of belief) probability q (e.g., q = 0.1, 0.2, ..., 0.9) that the value for an element p of $\underline{\mathcal{P}}(z)$ is larger than $Prb_q(z)$. More specifically, this implies a probability of q that the correct value for $Prob_A(\tilde{z} \leq z)$ is greater than or equal to $Prb_q(z)$. In turn, the epistemic uncertainty associated with the set C of CDFs defined in Eq. (5.9) and illustrated in Fig. 7a can be summarized with plots of the quantile (probability) curves defined by $[z, Prb_q(z)]$ for $z_{mn} \leq z \leq z_{mx}$ and selected values of q (e.g., for q = 0.0, 0.1, 0.3, 0.5, 0.7, 0.9 and 1.0 as illustrated in Fig. 11).

For the possibility space (\mathcal{E}, r_E) , the quantities $Pos_q(z)$ and $Nec_q(z)$ for the set $\mathcal{P}(z)$ are defined by

$$Pos_q(z) = \inf\left\{p : p \in \underline{\mathcal{P}}(z) \text{ and } Pos_E\left[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)\right] \ge q\right\}$$

(6.10)

and

$$Nec_q(z) = \inf \left\{ p : p \in \underline{\mathcal{P}}(z) \text{ and } Nec_E[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)] \ge q \right\},$$

(6.11)

respectively. The quantities $Pos_q(z)$ and $Nec_q(z)$ are analogous to $Prb_q(z)$ and are amenable to similar intuitive descriptions except that they correspond to values of p with an exceedance possibility and an exceedance necessity of q rather than a value of p with an exceedance probability of value q. In turn, the epistemic uncertainty associated with the set C of CDFs defined in Eq. (5.9) can be summarized with plots of the possibility curves and necessity curves defined by $[z, Pos_q(z)]$ and $[z, Nec_q(z)]$, respectively, for $z_{mn} \le z \le z_{mx}$ and selected values of q (Fig. 12). Values for q are given a step size of 0.2 in Fig. 12 because of the discretized nature of possibility and necessity in this example.



Fig. 12. Illustration of possibility curves and necessity curves defined by $[z, Pos_q(z)]$ and $[z, Nec_q(z)]$, respectively, for $z_{mn} \le z \le z_{mx}$ and q = 0.0, 0.2, 0.4, 0.6, 0.8 and 1.0: (a) Possibility curves, and (b) Necessity curves.

Similarly for the evidence space (\mathcal{E} , E, m_E), the quantities $Pl_q(z)$ and $Bel_q(z)$ for the set $\mathcal{P}(z)$ are defined by

$$Pl_{q}(z) = \inf\left\{p : p \in \underline{\mathcal{P}}(z) \text{ and } Pl_{E}\left[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_{p}(z)\right] \ge q\right\}$$

(6.12)

and

$$Bel_q(z) = \inf\left\{p : p \in \underline{\mathcal{P}}(z) \text{ and } Bel_E\left[\underline{\mathcal{P}}_p(z)\right] \ge q\right\},$$

(6.13)

respectively. The quantities $Pl_q(z)$ and $Bel_q(z)$ are analogous to $Prb_q(z)$, $Pos_q(z)$ and $Nec_q(z)$ and are amenable to similar intuitive descriptions except that they correspond to values of p with an exceedance plausibility and an exceedance belief of q rather than values of p with an exceedance probability, an exceedance possibility and an exceedance necessity of q. As in Figs. 11 and 12 for $Prb_q(z)$, $Pos_q(z)$ and $Nec_q(z)$, the epistemic uncertainty associated with the set C of CDFs defined in Eq. (5.9) can be summarized with plots of the plausibility curves and belief curves defined by $[z, Pl_q(z)]$ and $[z, Bel_q(z)]$, respectively, for $z_{mn} \le z \le z_{mx}$ and selected values of q (Fig. 13).

For interval analysis, there is no internal uncertainty structure associated with the set C of CDFs. Thus, all that can be said is that the elements of C fall between the bounding (i.e., extreme) CDFs indicated in Fig. 7.



Fig. 13. Illustration of plausibility curves and belief curves defined by $[z, Pl_q(z)]$ and $[z, Bel_q(z)]$, respectively, for $z_{mn} \le z \le z_{mx}$ and q = 0.0, 0.1, 0.3, 0.5, 0.7, 0.9 and 1.0: (a) Plausibility curves, and (b) Belief curves.

7. Summary Discussion

The appropriate incorporation and representation of the effects and implications of aleatory and epistemic uncertainty are fundamental parts of modern performance and risk studies.

Traditionally, probability theory has provided the mathematical structure used to characterize both aleatory and epistemic uncertainty. For example, probability is used to characterize aleatory uncertainty and epistemic uncertainty in the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission's reassessment of the risks posed by commercial nuclear power stations [25; 26; 149] and in the U.S. Department of Energy's successful compliance certification application for the Waste Isolation Pilot Plant [131; 150]. With this approach to the representation of uncertainty, aleatory uncertainty in analysis outcomes of interest is typically represented with CDFs or CCDFs and, in turn, epistemic uncertainty leads to distributions of these curves. Specifically, the outcome is a probabilistic characterization of the epistemic uncertainty associated with families of CDFs and CCDFs, which in turn are probabilistic characterizations of aleatory uncertainty [101; 151; 152].

In the last several decades, a number of alternatives to probability theory for the representation of epistemic uncertainty have been proposed, including interval analysis, possibility theory and evidence theory. These alternatives permit a less detailed representation of epistemic uncertainty than is possible with probability theory. As a result, these alternatives may more appropriately characterize epistemic uncertainty in the presence of limited information than probability theory. In particular, the use of probability to characterize epistemic uncertainty in the presence of limited information can imply the presence of more knowledge than is actually present.

This presentation illustrates the use of interval analysis, possibility theory, evidence theory and probability theory in the representation of the epistemic uncertainty associated with CDFs and CCDFs that summarize the effects of aleatory uncertainty. As the presented examples show, the resultant representation of epistemic uncertainty and the associated implications of this uncertainty can be very different depending on the mathematical structure used to characterize epistemic uncertainty in analysis inputs.

Although possibility theory, evidence theory and probability theory provide different mathematical structures for the representation of epistemic uncertainty, the uncertainty results that derive from these different structures can be summarized in conceptually similar formats. Specifically, cumulative and complementary cumulative uncertainty representations are possible for each of these theories. With this format, the outcomes of an uncertainty analysis based on possibility theory can be represented with CNFs, CCNFs, CPoFs and CCPoFs; the outcomes of an uncertainty analysis based on evidence theory can be represented with CBFs, CCBFs, CPFs and CCPFs; and, as is usually done, the outcomes of an uncertainty analysis based on probability theory can be represented with CDFs. Cumulative and complementary cumulative uncertainty representations provide compact and informative summaries of uncertainty information. Further, as illustrated in this presentation, cumulative and complementary cumulative results obtained when different mathematical structures are used to characterize epistemic uncertainty.

Possibility theory and evidence theory provide uncertainty representations with less internal structure than probability theory However, the propagation of these representations through a model to obtain the resultant uncertainty representations for model results can require more computation (i.e., model evaluations) than is the case when probability is used to represent uncertainty. This computational requirement results when a large number of discontinuities are present in a possibility or evidence theory representation for epistemic uncertainty. For example, an evidence theory representation for uncertainty can rapidly expand to involve a huge number of focal elements as the number of uncertain variables increases (e.g., an evidence space constructed from 10 uncertain variables with 10 focal elements for each variable has 10¹⁰ focal elements). This presentation has used a computationally simple model for illustration. As a result, large numbers of model evaluations were possible.

In most real analyses, this level of naïve computation is unlikely to be possible. Rather, some type of efficient computational strategy will have to be developed to support the large number of model evaluations required to propagate uncertainty representations based on possibility theory or evidence theory. For example, sensitivity analysis procedures can be used to identify the variables that dominate the uncertainty in analysis results of interest [127-129; 153-159]. Then, only these important variables can be included in the uncertainty propagation. This reduces the dimensionality of the input space, and as a result, can significantly reduce the number of model evaluations required in an uncertainty propagation. A related approach is to perform a stepwise uncertainty propagation in which the full uncertainty representations; the analysis is then repeated with the full uncertainty

representation used for the two most important variables and all other variables assigned degenerate uncertainty representations; this process then continues until the inclusion of full uncertainty representations for additional variables results in no significant changes in the uncertainty representations for analysis results of interest, with the analysis stopping at this point [160]. Again, this approach reduces the dimensionality of the input space, and as a result, can significantly reduce the number of model evaluations required in an uncertainty propagation. Computational savings can also be achieved by reducing the complexity of the uncertainty representations in use (e.g., by replacing an evidence space with many focal elements with a related evidence space with fewer focal elements) [160]. Again, this results in computational savings by reducing the complexity of the input space. Finally, significant computational savings can be achieved by using nonparametric regression techniques and other related procedures to develop computationally efficient approximations to numerically demanding models [161-170].

The results of performance and risk analyses for complex systems are usually presented as CDFs and CCDFs that summarize the effects of aleatory uncertainty. In turn, the presence of epistemic uncertainty results in many possible values for these CDFs and CCDFs. If possibility theory and evidence theory are to have a role in characterizing epistemic uncertainty in the results of such analyses, these theories must be able to provide uncertainty characterizations for sets of epistemically uncertain CDFs and CCDFs. As illustrated in this presentation, such characterizations can be obtained with possibility and evidence theory.

However, three challenges remain to the use of possibility theory and evidence theory in performance and risk analyses for complex systems. First, it is necessary to convince the supporters (i.e., funders) of these analyses of the appropriateness and value of the use of an alternative to probability for the representation of epistemic uncertainty. This is likely to involve a large educational effort as few funders or users of such analyses will be familiar with these alternatives to probability for the representation of epistemic uncertainty. Second, most analysts who participate in analyses of this type will not be familiar with these alternative uncertainty representations. Again, a significant educational effort is likely to be necessary before the desired uncertainty representations for analysis inputs can be obtained. Third, computationally practicable methods must be developed and implemented for the propagation of the uncertainty representations through the analysis. This development and implementation is likely to be analysis-specific.

Acknowledgments

Work performed at Sandia National Laboratories (SNL), which is a multiprogram laboratory operated by Sandia Corporation, a Lockheed Martin Company, for the U.S. Department of Energy's National Nuclear Security Administration under Contract No. DE-AC04-94AL85000. Review at SNL provided by Laura P. Swiler and Timothy G. Trucano. Editorial support provided by F. Puffer and J. Ripple of Tech Reps, a division of Ktech Corporation.

8. References

- 1. Christie MA, Glimm J, Grove JW, Higdon DM, Sharp DH, Wood-Schultz MM. Error Analysis and Simulations of Complex Phenomena. *Los Alamos Science* 2005;29:6-25.
- 2. Wagner RL. Science, Uncertainty and Risk: The Problem of Complex Phenomena. *APS News* 2003;12(1):8.
- 3. Oberkampf WL, DeLand SM, Rutherford BM, Diegert KV, Alvin KF. Error and Uncertainty in Modeling and Simulation. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 2002;75(3):333-357.
- 4. DeVolder B, Glimm J, Grove JW, Kang Y, Lee Y, Pao K, Sharp DH, Ye K. Uncertainty Quantification for Multiscale Simulations. *Journal of Fluids Engineering* 2002;124:29-41.
- 5. Bankes SC. Tools and Techniques for Developing Policies for Complex and Uncertain Systems. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 2002;99(Suppl. 3):7263-7266.
- 6. Van Asselt BA, Rotmans J. Uncertainty in Integrated Assessment Modelling: From Positivism to Pluralism. *Climatic Change* 2002;54:75-105.
- 7. Casman EA, Morgan MG, Dowlatabadi H. Mixed Levels of Uncertainty in Complex Policy Models. *Risk Analysis* 1999;19(1):33-42.
- 8. Glimm J, Sharp DH. Prediction and the Quantification of Uncertainty. *Physica D* 1999;133:152-170.
- 9. Glimm J, Sharp DH. Stochastic Methods for the Prediction of Complex Multiscale Phenomena. *Quarterly* of Applied Mathematics 1998;56(4):741-765.
- 10. Matthies HG, Brenner CE, Bucher CG, C. Guedes Soares. Uncertainties in Probabilistic Numerical Analysis of Structures and Solids—Stochastic Finite Elements. *Structural Safety* 1997;19(3):283-336.
- 11. Helton JC, Burmaster DE. Guest Editorial: Treatment of Aleatory and Epistemic Uncertainty in Performance Assessments for Complex Systems. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 1996;54(2-3):91-94.
- 12. Laskey KB. Model Uncertainty: Theory and Practical Implications. *IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man, and Cybernetics--Part A: Systems and Humans* 1996;26(3):340-348.
- 13. Draper D. Assessment and Propagation of Model Uncertainty. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society, Series B* 1995;57(1):45-97.
- 14. Rowe WD. Understanding Uncertainty. *Risk Analysis* 1994;14(5):743-750.
- 15. Patt A, Klein RJT, Vega-Leinert Adl. Taking the Uncertainty in Climate-Change Vulnerability Assessment Seriously. *C.R. Geoscience* 2005;337:411-424.
- 16. Katz RW. Techniques for Estimating Uncertainty in Climate Change Scenarios and Impact Studies. *Climate Research* 2002;20:167-185.
- 17. Vaughan DG, Spouge JR. Risk Estimation of Collapse of the West Antarctic Ice Sheet. *Climatic Change* 2002;52:65-91.
- 18. Webster MD, Babiker M, Mayer M, Reilly JM, Harnisch J, Hyman R, Sarofim MC, Wang C. Uncertainty in Emissions Projections for Climate Models. *Atmospheric Environment* 2002;36:3659-3670.

- 19. Allen MR, Stott PA, Mitchell JFB, Schnur RS, Delworth TL. Quantifying the Uncertainty in Forecasts of Anthropogenic Climate Change. *Nature* 2000;407:617-620.
- 20. K.-L. Ahn, J.-E. Yang, Ha J. Formal Qualification of the Various Sources of an Uncertainty Employed in the Level 2 PSA and the Underlying Issues. *Annals of Nuclear Energy* 2006;33:878-893.
- 21. Reinert JM, Apostolakis GE. Including Model Uncertainty in Risk-Informed Decision Making. *Annals of Nuclear Energy* 2006;33:354-369.
- 22. Nutt WT, Wallis GB. Evaluation of Nuclear Safety from the Outputs of Computer Codes in the Presence of Uncertainties. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 2004;83:57-77.
- 23. Cheok MC, Parry GW, Sherry RR. Use of Importance Measures in Risk-Informed Regulatory Applications. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 1998;60:213-226.
- 24. Khatib-Rahbar M, Kuritzky AS, Vijaykumar R, Cazzoli EG, Schmocker U, Werner W. Insights and Comparisons of the Level-2 Results of Recent Probabilistic Safety Analyses. *Nuclear Engineering and Design* 1996;162:175-203.
- 25. Breeding RJ, Helton JC, Gorham ED, Harper FT. Summary Description of the Methods Used in the Probabilistic Risk Assessments for NUREG-1150. *Nuclear Engineering and Design* 1992;135(1):1-27.
- 26. Helton JC, Breeding RJ. Calculation of Reactor Accident Safety Goals. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 1993;39(2):129-158.
- 27. Ghosh ST, Apostolakis GE. Extracting Risk Insights from Performance Assessments for High-Level Radioactive Waste Repositories. *Nuclear Technology* 2006;153(1):70-88.
- 28. Moeller DW, Ryan MT. Sensitivity Analyses of the Standards for the Proposed Yucca Mountain Repository--A Review, Evaluation, and Commentary. *Health Physics* 2005;88(5):459-468.
- 29. Long JCS, Ewing RC. Yucca Mountain: Earth-Science Issues at a Geologic Repository for High-Level Nuclear Waste. *Annual Review of Earth and Planetary Science* 2004;32:363-401.
- 30. Mohanty S, Codell RB. Independent Postclosure Performance Estimates of the Proposed Repository at Yucca Mountain. *Nuclear Technology* 2004;148:105-114.
- 31. Mohanty S, Sagar B. Importance of Transparency and Traceability in Building a Safety Case for High-Level Nuclear Waste Repositories. *Risk Analysis* 2002;22(1):7-15.
- 32. Saltelli A, Tarantola S. On the Relative Importance of Input Factors in Mathematical Models: Safety Assessment for Nuclear Waste Disposal. *Journal of American Statistical Association* 2002;97(459):702-709.
- 33. Stepp JC, Wong I, Whitney J, Quittmeyer R, Abrahamson N, Toro G, Youngs R, Coppersmith K, Savy J, Sullivan T, Yucca Mountain PSHA Project Members. Probabilistic Seismic Hazard Analyses for Ground Motions and Fault Displacement at Yucca Mountain, Nevada. *Earthquake Spectra* 2001;17(1):113-151.
- 34. Helton JC, Marietta MG. Special Issue: The 1996 Performance Assessment for the Waste Isolation Pilot Plant. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 2000;69(1-3):1-451.
- 35. Helton JC, Johnson JD, Oberkampf WL. Probability of Loss of Assured Safety in Temperature Dependent Systems with Multiple Weak and Strong Links. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 2006;91(3):320-348.

- 36. Sharp DH, Wood-Schultz MM. QMU and Nuclear Weapons Certification: What's Under the Hood? *Los Alamos Science* 2003;28:47-53.
- 37. D'Antonio PE. Surety Principles Development and Integration for Nuclear Weapons. In: D Isbell, ed. *High Consequence Operations Safety Symposium II, SAND98-1557*. Albuquerque, NM: Sandia National Laboratories, 1998:141-149.
- Demmie PN. A First-Principle Based Approach to Quantitative Assessment of Nuclear-Detonation Safety. In: D Isbell, ed. *High Consequence Operations Safety Symposium II, SAND98-1557*. Albuquerque, NM: Sandia National Laboratories, 1998:325-341.
- 39. Borgonovo E, Peccati L. Uncertainty and Global Sensitivity Analysis in the Evaluation of Investment Projects. *International Journal of Production Economics* 2006;104(1):62-73.
- 40. Webster M, C.-H. Cho. Analysis of Variability and Correlation in Long-Term Economic Growth Rates. *Energy Economics* 2006;28:653-666.
- 41. Briggs AH. Handling Uncertainty in Cost-Effectiveness Models. *Pharmacoeconomics* 2000;17(5):479-500.
- 42. Kann A, Weyant JP. Approaches for Performing Uncertainty Analysis in Large-Scale Energy/Economic Policy Models. *Environmental Modeling and Assessment* 2000;5:29-46.
- 43. Agro KE, Bradley CA, Mittmann N, Iskedjian M, Ilersich AL, Einarson TR. Sensitivity Analysis in Health Economic and Pharmacoeconomic Studies: An Appraisal of the Literature. *Pharmacoeconomics* 1997;11(1):75-88.
- 44. Li H, Wu J. Uncertainty Analysis in Ecological Issues: An Overview. In. *Scaling and Uncertainty Analysis in Ecology: Methods and Applications*. Eds. J. Wu, K.B. Jones, H. Li, and O.L. Loucks. New York, NY: Springer, 2006:45-66.
- 45. Babendreier JE, Castleton KJ. Investigating Uncertainty and Sensitivity in Integrated, Multimedia Environmental Models: Tools for FRAMES-3MRA. *Environmental Modelling & Software* 2005;20:1043-1055.
- 46. Bates SC, Cullen A, Raftery AE. Bayesian Uncertainty Assessment in Multicompartment Deterministic Simulation Models for Environmental Risk Assessment. *Environmetrics* 2003;14:355-371.
- 47. Singh VP, Strupczewski WG, Weglarczyk S. Uncertainty in Environmental Analysis. In. *in Integrated Technologies for Environmental Monitoring and Information Production*. Eds. N.B. Harmancioglu, S.D. Ozkul, O. Fistikoglu, and P. Geerders. Boston, MA: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2003:141-158.
- 48. Hacking I. *An Introduction to Probability and Inductive Logic*.Cambridge, New York: Cambridge University Press 2001.
- 49. Howson C, Urbach P. Scientific Reasoning: The Bayesian Approach, 2nd edn. Chicago, IL: Open Court, 1993.
- 50. Apostolakis G. The Concept of Probability in Safety Assessments of Technological Systems. *Science* 1990;250(4986):1359-1364.
- 51. Stigler SM. *The History of Statistics: The Measurement of Uncertainty Before 1900*.Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press 1986.
- 52. Weatherford R. *Philosophical Foundations of Probability Theory*.London, Boston: Routledge & Kegan Paul 1982.

- 53. Parry GW, Winter PW. Characterization and Evaluation of Uncertainty in Probabilistic Risk Analysis. *Nuclear Safety* 1981;22(1):28-42.
- 54. Hacking I. The Emergence of Probability: A Philosophical Study of Early Ideas About Probability, Induction and Statistical Inference. London; New York: Cambridge University Press, 1975.
- 55. Fine TL. Theories of Probability: An Examination of Foundations.New York, NY: Academic Press 1973.
- 56. Halpern JY, Fagin R. Two Views of Belief: Belief as Generalized Probability and Belief as Evidence. *Artificial Intelligence* 1992;54:275-317.
- 57. Guan JW, Bell DA. Evidence Theory and Its Applications. Vols. 1, 2. New York, NY: North-Holland 1991.
- 58. Wasserman LA. Belief Functions and Statistical Inference. *The Canadian Journal of Statistics* 1990;18(3):183-196.
- 59. Wasserman L. *Belief Functions and Likelihood, Technical Report 420*.Pittsburgh, PA: Department of Statistics, Carnegie-Mellon University 1988.
- 60. Shafer G. A Mathematical Theory of Evidence.Princeton, NJ: Princeton Univ. Press 1976.
- 61. Dempster AP. A Generalization of Bayesian Inference. *Journal of The Royal Statistical Society, Series B* 1968;30:205-247.
- 62. Dempster AP. Upper and Lower Probability Inferences Based on a Sample from a Finite Univariate Population. *Biometrika* 1967;54(2-3):515-528.
- 63. Dempster AP. Upper and Lower Probabilities Induced by a Multivalued Mapping. *Annals of Mathematical Statistics* 1967;38:325-339.
- 64. Dubois D. Possibility Theory and Statistical Reasoning. *Computational Statistics & Data Analysis* 2006;51(1):47-69.
- 65. Dubois D, Prade H. Possibility Theory and Its Applications: A Retrospective and Prospective View. *CISM Courses and Lectures* 2006;482:89-109.
- 66. Dubois D, Prade H. Possibility Theory: Qualitative and Quantitative Aspects. In. *Handbook of Defeasible Reasoning and Uncertainty Management Systems*. Vol. 1. D.M. Grabbay and P. Smets (eds). Boston, MA: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 1998:169-226.
- 67. deCooman G. Possibility Theory Part I: Measure- and Integral-theoretic Ground-work; Part II: Conditional Possibility; Part III: Possibilistic Independence. *International Journal of General Systems* 1997;25(4):291-371.
- 68. deCooman G, Ruan D, E.E. Kerre (eds). Foundations and Applications of Possibility Theory. In. *Proceedings of FAPT '95.* Ghent, Belgium, December 13-15, 1995: River Edge, NJ: World Scientific Publishing Co, 1995.
- 69. Dubois D, Prade H. *Possibility Theory: An Approach to Computerized Processing of Uncertainty*.New York, NY: Plenum 1988.
- 70. Zadeh LA. Fuzzy Sets as a Basis for a Theory of Possibility. *Fuzzy Sets and Systems* 1978;1:3-28.
- 71. Ross TJ. Fuzzy Logic with Engineering Applications, 2nd edn. New York, NY: Wiley, 2004.

- 72. Ross TJ, Booker JM, W.J. Parkinson (eds.). *Fuzzy Logic and Probability Applications: Bridging the Gap.* Philadelphia, PA: Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics, 2002.
- 73. Bardossy A, Duckstein L. *Fuzzy Rule-Based Modeling with Applications to Geophysical, Biological and Engineering Systems.* Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press, 1995.
- 74. Dubois D, Prade H. *Fuzzy Sets and Systems: Theory and Applications*.New York, NY: Academic Press 1980.
- 75. Zadeh LA. Fuzzy Sets. Information and Control 1965;8(3):338-353.
- 76. Jaulin L, Kieffer M, Didrit O, Walter E. *Applied Interval Analysis*. New York, NY: Springer-Verlag, 2001.
- 77. Kearfott RB, Kreinovich V. Applications of Interval Computations.Boston, MA: Kluwer Academic Publishers 1996.
- 78. Hammer R, Hocks M, Kulisch U, Ratz D. *Numerical Toolbox for Verified Computing. I. Basic Numerical Problems*.New York, NY: Springer Verlag 1993.
- 79. Neumaier A. Interval Methods for Systems of Equations. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1990.
- 80. Moore RE. *Methods and Applications of Interval Analysis*.Philadelphia, PA: Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics 1979.
- 81. Moore RE. Interval Analysis. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall 1966.
- 82. Ferson S, Ginzburg L. Different Methods are Needed to Propagate Ignorance and Variability. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 1996;54(2-3):133-144.
- 83. Laviolette M, Seaman J, Barrett J, Woodall W. A Probabilistic and Statistical View of Fuzzy Methods. *Technometrics* 1995;37:249-292.
- 84. Klir GJ. On the Alleged Superiority of Probability Representation of Uncertainty. *IEEE Transactions on Fuzzy Systems* 1994;2:27-31.
- 85. Laviolette M, Seaman J. Evaluating Fuzzy Representations of Uncertainty. *Mathematical Science* 1992;17:26-41.
- 86. Kosko B. Fuzziness vs. Probability. International Journal of General Systems 1990;17(2-3):211-240.
- 87. Klir GJ. Is There More to Uncertainty than Some Probability Theorists Might Have Us Believe? *International Journal of General Systems* 1989;15:347-378.
- 88. Cheeseman P. An Inquiry into Computer Understanding. *Computational Intelligence* 1988;4(1):58-66.
- 89. Lindley DV. The Probability Approach to the Treatment of Uncertainty in Artificial Intelligence and Expert Systems. *Statistical Science* 1987;2(1):17-24.
- 90. Lindley DV. Scoring Rules and the Inevitability of Probability. *International Statistical Review* 1982;50:1-26.
- 91. Baudrit C, Dubois D. Practical Representations of Incomplete Probabilistic Knowledge. *Computational Statistics & Data Analysis* 2006;51(1):86-108.

- 92. Bardossy G, Fodor J. *Evaluation of Uncertainties and Risks in Geology*.New York, NY: Springer-Verlag 2004.
- 93. Helton JC, Johnson JD, Oberkampf WL. An Exploration of Alternative Approaches to the Representation of Uncertainty in Model Predictions. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 2004;85(1-3):39-71.
- 94. Klir GJ. Measures of Uncertainty and Information. In: D Dubois, H Prade, eds. *Fundamentals of Fuzzy Sets*. Boston, MA: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2000:439-457.
- 95. Dubois D, Nguyen HT, Prade H. Possibility Theory, Probability Theory and Fuzzy Sets: Misunderstandings, Bridges and Gaps. In: D Dubois, H Prade, eds. *Fundamentals of Fuzzy Sets*. Boston, MA: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2000:343-438.
- 96. Smets P. Probability, Possibility, Belief: Which and Where? In: DM Grabbay, P Smets, eds. *Handbook of Defeasible Reasoning and Uncertainty Management Systems*. Boston, MA: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 1998:1-24.
- 97. Wu JS, Apostolakis GE, Okrent D. Uncertainty in System Analysis: Probabilistic Versus Nonprobabilistic Theories. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 1990;30:163-181.
- 98. Dubois D, Prade H. Fuzzy Sets, Probability and Measurement. *European Journal of Operational Research* 1989;40:135-154.
- 99. Kelly EJ, Campbell K. Separating Variability and Uncertainty in Environmental Risk Assessment Making Choices. *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment* 2000;6(1):1-13.
- 100. Cullen A. Addressing Uncertainty-Lessons From Probabilistic Exposure Analysis. *Inhalation Toxicology* 1999;11(6-7):603-610.
- 101. Helton JC. Uncertainty and Sensitivity Analysis in the Presence of Stochastic and Subjective Uncertainty. *Journal of Statistical Computation and Simulation* 1997;57(1-4):3-76.
- 102. Paté-Cornell ME. Uncertainties in Risk Analysis: Six Levels of Treatment. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 1996;54(2-3):95-111.
- 103. Winkler RL. Uncertainty in Probabilistic Risk Assessment. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 1996;54(2-3):127-132.
- 104. Helton JC. Treatment of Uncertainty in Performance Assessments for Complex Systems. *Risk Analysis* 1994;14(4):483-511.
- 105. Hoffman FO, Hammonds JS. Propagation of Uncertainty in Risk Assessments: The Need to Distinguish Between Uncertainty Due to Lack of Knowledge and Uncertainty Due to Variability. *Risk Analysis* 1994;14(5):707-712.
- 106. Klir GJ, Wierman MJ. Uncertainty-Based Information.New York, NY: Physica-Verlag 1999.
- 107. Pollard D. A User's Guide to Measure Theoretic Probability.London, New York: Cambridge University Press 2002.
- 108. Ash RB, Doléans-Dade CA. *Probability and Measure Theory*, 2nd edn. New York, NY: Harcourt/Academic Press, 2000.
- 109. Kallenberg O. Foundations of Modern Probability, 2nd edn. New York, NY: Springer-Verlag, 2000.

- 110. Billingsley P. Probability and Measure, 3rd edn. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons, 1995.
- 111. Feller W. An Introduction to Probability Theory and Its Applications, Vol. 2, 2nd edn. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons, 1971.
- 112. Helton JC, Davis FJ. Latin Hypercube Sampling and the Propagation of Uncertainty in Analyses of Complex Systems. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 2003;81(1):23-69.
- 113. Joslyn C, Kreinovich V. Convergence Properties of an Interval Probabilistic Approach to System Reliability Estimation. *International Journal of General Systems* 2005;34(4):465-482.
- 114. Joslyn C, Helton JC. Bounds on Belief and Plausibility of Functionality Propagated Random Sets. In: J Keller, O Nasraoui, eds. 2002 Annual Meetings of the North American Fuzzy Information Processing Society, Proceedings, 27-29 June 2002. New Orleans, LA: Piscataway, NJ: IEEE, 2002, 2002:412-417.
- 115. L'Ecuyer P, ed Random Number Generation. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons, 1998.
- 116. Barry TM. Recommendations on the Testing and Use of Pseudo-Random Number Generators Used in Monte Carlo Analysis for Risk Assessment. *Risk Analysis* 1996;16(1):93-105.
- 117. Fishman GS. Monte Carlo: Concepts, Algorithms, and Applications. New York, NY: Springer-Verlag, 1996.
- 118. Iman RL. Uncertainty and Sensitivity Analysis for Computer Modeling Applications. In: TA Cruse, ed. Reliability Technology - 1992, The Winter Annual Meeting of the American Society of Mechanical Engineers, Anaheim, California, November 8-13, 1992. Vol. 28, New York, NY: American Society of Mechanical Engineers. Aerospace Division. Vol. 28, pp. 153-168. New York, NY: American Society of Mechanical Engineers, Aerospace Division, 1992.
- 119. McKay MD, Beckman RJ, Conover WJ. A Comparison of Three Methods for Selecting Values of Input Variables in the Analysis of Output from a Computer Code. *Technometrics* 1979;21(2):239-245.
- 120. Nicola VF, Shahabuddin P, Nakayama MK. Techniques for Fast Simulation of Models of Highly Dependable Systems. *IEEE Transactions on Reliability* 2001;50(3):246-264.
- 121. Owen A, Zhou Y. Safe and Effective Importance Sampling. *Journal of American Statistical Association* 2000;95(449):135-143.
- 122. Heidelberger P. Fast Simulation of Rare Events in Queueing and Reliability Models. *ACM Transactions on Modeling and Computer Simulation* 1995;5(1):43-85.
- 123. Shahabuddin P. Importance Sampling for the Simulation of Highly Reliable Markovian Systems. *Management Science* 1994;40(3):333-352.
- 124. Goyal A, Shahabuddin P, Heidelberger P, Nicola VF, Glynn PW. A Unified Framework for Simulating Markovian Models of Highly Dependable Systems. *IEEE Transactions on Computers* 1992;41(1):36-51.
- 125. Melchers RE. Search-Based Importance Sampling. *Structural Safety* 1990;9(2):117-128.
- 126. Glynn PW, Iglehart DL. Importance Sampling for Stochastic Simulations. *Management Science* 1989;35(11):1367-1392.
- 127. Helton JC, Johnson JD, Sallaberry CJ, Storlie CB. Survey of Sampling-Based Methods for Uncertainty and Sensitivity Analysis. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 2006;91(10-11):1175-1209.

- 128. Helton JC, Davis FJ. Illustration of Sampling-Based Methods for Uncertainty and Sensitivity Analysis. *Risk Analysis* 2002;22(3):591-622.
- 129. Kleijnen JPC, Helton JC. Statistical Analyses of Scatterplots to Identify Important Factors in Large-Scale Simulations, 1: Review and Comparison of Techniques. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 1999;65(2):147-185.
- 130. Helton JC. Mathematical and Numerical Approaches in Performance Assessment for Radioactive Waste Disposal: Dealing with Uncertainty. In: EM Scott, ed. *Modelling Radioactivity in the Environment*. New York, NY: Elsevier Science, 2003:353-390.
- 131. Helton JC, Anderson DR, Basabilvazo G, Jow H-N, Marietta MG. Conceptual Structure of the 1996 Performance Assessment for the Waste Isolation Pilot Plant. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 2000;69(1-3):151-165.
- 132. Garthwaite PH, Kadane JB, O'Hagan A. Statistical Methods for Eliciting Probability Distributions. *Journal* of the American Statistical Association 2005;100(470):680-700.
- 133. Cooke RM, Goossens LHJ. Expert Judgement Elicitation for Risk Assessment of Critical Infrastructures. *Journal of Risk Research* 2004;7(6):643-656.
- 134. Ayyub BM. Elicitation of Expert Opinions for Uncertainty and Risks.Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press 2001.
- 135. McKay M, Meyer M. Critique of and Limitations on the Use of Expert Judgements in Accident Consequence Uncertainty Analysis. *Radiation Protection Dosimetry* 2000;90(3):325-330.
- 136. Budnitz RJ, Apostolakis G, Boore DM, Cluff LS, Coppersmith KJ, Cornell CA, Morris PA. Use of Technical Expert Panels: Applications to Probabilistic Seismic Hazard Analysis. *Risk Analysis* 1998;18(4):463-469.
- 137. Evans JS, Gray GM, Sielken Jr. RL, Smith AE, Valdez-Flores C, Graham JD. Use of Probabilistic Expert Judgement in Uncertainty Analysis of Carcinogenic Potency. *Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology* 1994;20(1, pt. 1):15-36.
- 138. Chhibber S, Apostolakis G, Okrent D. A Taxonomy of Issues Related to the Use of Expert Judgments in Probabilistic Safety Studies. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 1992;38(1-2):27-45.
- 139. Thorne MC, Williams MMR. A Review of Expert Judgement Techniques with Reference to Nuclear Safety. *Progress in Nuclear Safety* 1992;27(2-3):83-254.
- 140. Cooke R. *Experts in Uncertainty: Opinion and Subjective Probability in Science*.Oxford; New York: Oxford University Press 1991.
- 141. Keeney RL, Winterfeldt DV. Eliciting Probabilities from Experts in Complex Technical Problems. *IEEE Transactions on Engineering Management* 1991;38(3):191-201.
- 142. Meyer MA, Booker JM. *Eliciting and Analyzing Expert Judgment: A Practical Guide*. New York, NY: Academic Press, 1991.
- 143. Hora SC, Iman RL. Expert Opinion in Risk Analysis: The NUREG-1150 Methodology. *Nuclear Science and Engineering* 1989;102(4):323-331.
- 144. Ortiz NR, Wheeler TA, Breeding RJ, Hora S, Meyer MA, Keeney RL. Use of Expert Judgment in NUREG-1150. *Nuclear Engineering and Design* 1991;126(3):313-331.

- 145. Hussaarts M, Vrijling JK, P.H.A.M. van Gelder, H. de Loof, Blonk C. The Probabilistic Optimisation of Revetment on the Dikes Along the Frisian Coast. In: M Losada, ed. *Coastal Structures '99*. Rotterdam: Balkema, 2000:pp. 325-329.
- 146. Hall JW, Lawry J. Imprecise Probabilities of Engineering System Failure from Random and Fuzzy Set Reliability Analysis. In: G. de Cooman, TL Fine, T Seidenfeld, eds. *Proc. 2nd International Symposium on Imprecise Probabilities and their Application*. Maastricht: Shaker Publishing, 2001:pp. 195-204.
- 147. Ferson S, Tucker WT. Sensitivity in Risk Analyses with Uncertain Numbers.SAND2006-2801.Albuquerque, NM: Sandia National Laboratories 2006.
- 148. Johnson NL, Katz S. Continuous Univariate Distributions. Vol. 1. New York, NY: Wiley 1970.
- 149. U.S. NRC (U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission). Severe Accident Risks: An Assessment for Five U.S. Nuclear Power Plants.NUREG-1150, Vols. 1-3.Washington, DC: U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission, Office of Nuclear Regulatory Research, Division of Systems Research 1990-1991.
- 150. U.S. DOE (U.S. Department of Energy). *Title 40 CFR Part 191 Compliance Certification Application for the Waste Isolation Pilot Plant*.DOE/CAO-1996-2184, Vols. I-XXI.Carlsbad, NM: U.S. Department of Energy, Carlsbad Area Office, Waste Isolation Pilot Plant 1996.
- 151. Helton JC. Probability, Conditional Probability and Complementary Cumulative Distribution Functions in Performance Assessment for Radioactive Waste Disposal. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 1996;54(2-3):145-163.
- 152. Kaplan S, Garrick BJ. On the Quantitative Definition of Risk. *Risk Analysis* 1981;1(1):11-27.
- 153. Saltelli A, Ratto M, Tarantola S, Campolongo F. Sensitivity Analysis for Chemical Models. *Chemical Reviews* 2005;105(7):2811-2828.
- 154. Ionescu-Bujor M, Cacuci DG. A Comparative Review of Sensitivity and Uncertainty Analysis of Large-Scale Systems--I: Deterministic Methods. *Nuclear Science and Engineering* 2004;147(3):189-2003.
- 155. Cacuci DG, Ionescu-Bujor M. A Comparative Review of Sensitivity and Uncertainty Analysis of Large-Scale Systems--II: Statistical Methods. *Nuclear Science and Engineering* 2004;147(3):204-217.
- 156. Frey HC, Patil SR. Identification and Review of Sensitivity Analysis Methods. *Risk Analysis* 2002;22(3):553-578.
- 157. Saltelli A, Chan K, E.M. Scott (eds). Sensitivity Analysis. New York, NY: Wiley, 2000.
- 158. Hamby DM. A Review of Techniques for Parameter Sensitivity Analysis of Environmental Models. *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment* 1994;32(2):135-154.
- 159. Helton JC. Uncertainty and Sensitivity Analysis Techniques for Use in Performance Assessment for Radioactive Waste Disposal. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 1993;42(2-3):327-367.
- 160. Helton JC, Johnson JD, Oberkampf WL, Storlie CB. A Sampling-Based Computational Strategy for the Representation of Epistemic Uncertainty in Model Predictions with Evidence Theory. *Computational Methods in Applied Mechanics and Engineering* 2007;196(37-40):3980-3998.
- 161. Hastie TJ, Tibshirani RJ. Generalized Additive Models. London: Chapman & Hall, 1990.
- 162. Simonoff JS. Smoothing Methods in Statistics. New York, NY: Springer-Verlag, 1996.

- 163. Bowman AW, Azzalini A. Applied Smoothing Techniques for Data Analysis. Oxford: Clarendon, 1997.
- 164. Ruppert D, Ward MP, Carroll RJ. Semiparametric Regression. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003.
- 165. Friedman JH. Multivariate Adaptive Regression Splines (with discussion). *The Annals of Statistics* 1991;19(1):1-141.
- 166. Chaudhuri P, Huang M, Loh W, Yao R. Piecewise Polynomial Regression Trees. *Statistica Sinica* 1994;4:143-167.
- 167. Storlie CB, Helton JC. Multiple Predictor Smoothing Methods for Sensitivity Analysis: Description of Techniques. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 2008;93(1):28-54.
- 168. Storlie CB, Helton JC. Multiple Predictor Smoothing Methods for Sensitivity Analysis: Example Results. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 2008;93(1):55-77.
- 169. O'Hagan A. Bayesian Analysis of Computer Code Outputs: A Tutorial. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 2006;91(10-11):1290-1300.
- 170. Kennedy MC, Anderson CW, Conti S, O'Hagan A. Case Studies in Gaussian Process Modelling of Computer Codes. *Reliability Engineering and System Safety* 2006;91(10-11):1301-1309.

DISTRIBUTION

External Distribution

Prof. G. E. Apostolakis Department of Nuclear Engineering Massachusetts Institute of Technology Cambridge, MA 02139-4307

Prof. Bilal Ayyub University of Maryland Center for Technology & Systems Management Civil & Environmental Engineering Rm. 0305 Martin Hall College Park, MD 20742-3021

Prof. Ivo Babuska TICAM Mail Code C0200 University of Texas at Austin Austin, TX 78712-1085

Prof. Bruce Beck University of Georgia D.W. Brooks Drive Athens, GA 30602-2152

Prof. Daniel Berleant Iowa State University Department of EE & CE 2215 Coover Hall Ames, IA 50014

Prof. V. M. Bier Department of Industrial Engineering University of Wisconsin Madison, WI 53706

Prof. Allin Cornel1 Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering Terman Engineering Center Stanford University Stanford, CA 94305-4020

Prof. Alison Cullen University of Washington Box 353055 208 Parrington Hall Seattle, WA 98195-3055 Prof. David Draper Applied Math & Statistics 147 J. Baskin Engineering Bldg. University of California 1156 High St. Santa Cruz, CA 95064

Prof. Isaac Elishakoff Dept. of Mechanical Engineering Florida Atlantic University 777 Glades Road Boca Raton, FL 33431-0991

Prof. Donald Estep Departmentof Mathematics Colorado State University Fort Collins, CO 80523

Scott Ferson Applied Biomathematics 100 North Country Road Setauket, New York 11733-1345

Prof. C. Frey Department of Civil Engineering Box 7908, NCSU Raleigh, NC 27659-7908

B. John Garrick221 Crescent Bay Dr.Laguna Beach, CA 92651

Prof. Roger Ghanem 254C Kaprielian Hall Dept. of Civil Engineering 3620 S. Vermont Ave. University of Southern California Los Angles, CA 90089-2531

Prof. Ramana Grandhi Dept. of Mechanical and Materials Engineering 3640 Colonel Glenn Hwy. Dayton, OH 45435-0001

Prof. Raphael Haftka Dept. of Aerospace and Mechanical Engineering and Engineering Science P.O. Box 116250 University of Florida Gainsville, F L 3261 1-6250 Prof. Steve Hora Institute of Business and Economic Studies University of Hawaii, Hilo 523 W. Lanikaula Hilo, HI 96720-409 1

R.L. Iman Southwest Technology Consultants 1065 Tramway Lane, NE Albuquerque, NM 87122

Prof. W. E. Kastenberg Department of Nuclear Engineering University of California, Berkeley Berkeley, CA 94720

Prof. George Klir Binghamton University Thomas J. Watson School of Engineering & Applied Sciences Engineering Building, T-8 Binghamton NY 13902-6000

Averill M. Law 6601 E. Grant Rd. Suite 110 Tucson, AZ 85715

Prof. Sankaran Mahadevan Vanderbilt University Dept. of Civil and Environmental Engineering Box 6077, Station B Nashville, TN 37235

Prof. Ali Mosleh Center for Reliability Engineering University of Maryland College Park, MD 207 14-21 15

Naval Research Laboratory Attn: Allen J. Goldberg Robert Gover 4555 Overlook Avenue S.W. Washington D.C. 20375

Thomas J. Nicholson Office of Nuclear Regulatory Research Mail Stop T-9C34 U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission Washington, DC 20555 Prof. Efstratios Nikolaidis MIME Dept. 4035 Nitschke Hall University of Toledo Toledo, OH 43606-3390

William L. Oberkampf Aerospace and Ocean Engineering Dept. 215 Randolph Hall Virginia Tech Blacksburg, VA 24061-0203

Prof. M. Elisabeth Paté-Cornel1 Department of Industrial Engineering and Management Stanford University Stanford, CA 94305

Prof. Herschel Rabitz Princeton University Department of Chemistry Princeton, NJ 08544

Prof. Adrian E. Raftery Department of Statistics University of Washington Seattle, WA 98195

Kadambi Rajagopal The Boeing Company 6633 Canoga Avenue Canoga Park, CA 91309-7922

Prof. John Renaud Dept. of Aerospace & Mechanical Engr. University of Notre Dame Notre Dame, IN 46556

Prof. Tim Ross Dept. of Civil Engineering University of New Mexico Albuquerque, NM 87131

Prof. Nozer D. Singpurwalla The George Washington University Department of Statistics 2140 Pennsylvania Ave. NW Washington, DC 20052

Prof. C.B. Storlie Department of Mathematics and Statistics University of New Mexico Albuquerque, NM 87131-0001 Prof. Fulvio Tonon Department of Civil Engineering University of Texas at Austin 1 University Station C1792 Austin, TX 78712-0280

Stephen D. Unwin Pacific Northwest National Laboratory P.O. Box 999 Mail Stop K6-52 Richland, WA 99354

Foreign Distribution

Prof. Yakov Ben-Haim Department of Mechanical Engineering Technion-Israel Institute of Technology Haifa 32000 ISRAEL

Prof. A.P. Bourgeat UMR 5208 – UCB Lyon1, MCS, Bât. ISTIL Domaine de la Doua; 15 Bd. Latarjet 69622 Villeurbanne Cedex FRANCE

CEA Cadarache (2) Attn: Nicolas Devictor Bertrand Iooss DEN/CAD/DER/SESI/CFR Bat 212 13108 Saint Paul lez Durance cedex FRANCE

Prof. Roger Cooke Department of Mathematics Delft University of Technology P.O. Box 503 1 2800 GA Delft THE NETHERLANDS

Etienne de Rocquigny EDF R&D MRI/T56 6 quai Watier 78401 Chatou Cedex FRANCE

European Commission (5) Attn: Francesca Campolongo Mauro Ciechetti Marco Ratto Andrea Saltelli Stefano Tarantola JRC Ispra, ISIS 2 1020 Ispra ITALY Régis Farret Direction des Risques Accidentels INERIS BP2 – 60550 Verneuil en Halatte FRANCE

Prof. Jim Hall University of Bristol Department of Civil Engineering Queens Building, University Walk Bristol UK 8581TR

Prof. J.P.C. Kleijnen Department of Information Systems Tilburg University 5000 LE Tilburg THE NETHERLANDS

Prof. A. O'Hagan Department of Probability and Statistics University of Sheffield Hicks Building Sheffield S3 7RH UNITED KINGDOM

Prof. G.I. Schuëller Institute of Engineering Mechanics Leopold-Franzens University Technikerstrasse 13 6020 Innsbruck AUSTRIA

Prof. H.P. Wynn Department of Statistics London School of Economics Houghton Street London WC2A 2AE UNITED KINGDOM

Department of Energy Laboratories

Department of Energy (6) Forrestal Building 1000 Independence Ave., SW Washington, DC 20585 Attn: Christopher Deeney, NA-113 Njema Frazier, NA-114 Kevin Greenaugh, NA-115 D. Kusnezov, NA-114 K. Pao, NA-114 Jamileh Soudah, NA-114

Lo	s Alamos Nati	ional Labo	ratory (8)	1	MS 0776	6781	M. K. Knowles
Mail Station 5000			1	MS 0778	6783	P. N. Swift	
P.O. Box 1663			1	MS L423	6784	J. McNeish	
Lo	Los Alamos, NM 87545			1	MS 0776	6784	C. Sallaberry
Att	tn: Mark C. A	Anderson, I	MS T080	1	MS 9007	8205	B. E. Owens
	Jerry S. B	rock, MS I	F663	1	MS 9007	8205	R. M. Zurn
	Scott Doe	bling, MS	T080	1	MS 9105	8229	A. R. Ortega
	Francois H	Hemez, MS	S F699	1	MS 9013	8231	C. A. Lari
	David Hig	gdon, MS F	F600	1	MS 9154	8244	S. E. Faas
	James Ka	mm, MS D	0413	1	MS 9154	8244	C. Lam
	Kari Sentz	z, MS F600)	1	MS 9007	8244	R. D. Monson
	Alyson G.	. Wilson, N	AS F600	1	MS 9154	8244	R. E. Oetken
				1	MS 9042	8774	M. L. Chiesa
Lav	wrence Livern	nore Natio	nal Laboratory (7)	1	MS 9042	8774	J. J. Dike
700	00 East Ave.			1	MS 9042	8776	J. A. Zimmerman
P.C	D. Box 808			1	MS 9159	8962	P. D. Hough
Liv	vermore, CA 9	94550		1	MS 0428	12300	C. L. Knapp
Att	tn: Frank Gra	ziani, MS	L-095	1	MS 0428	12330	T R Jones
	Richard K	lein, MS I	023	1	MS 0434	12334	B M Mickelsen
	Roger Log	gan, MS L-	-125	1	MS 0830	12335	K V Diegert
	J. F. McE	nerney, MS	S L-023	1	MS 0829	12337	I M Siulin
	Cynthia N	litta, MS L	-096	1	MS 0428	12340	V I Johnson
	Joe Sefcik	, MS L-16	0	1	MS 0428	12341	N I DeReu
	Carol Wo	odward, M	IS L-561	1	MS 0405	12346	R Kreutzfeld
~				1	MS 0405	12346	S F Camp
Sa	ndia Internal	Distribut	ion	1	MS 0405	12340	L -I Shyr
1	MS 0139	1221	M. Pilch	1	MS 0405	12347	T D Brown
1	MS 0370	1411	M. S. Eldred	1	MS 0800	9536	Technical Library
1	MS 0370	1411	L. P. Swiler	1	1015 0077	(electro	nic)
1	MS 0370	1411	T. G. Trucano			(ciccuo	inc)
1	MS 0384	1500	A.C. Ratzel				
1	MS 0824	1500	T.Y. Chu				
1	MS 0836	1516	D. Dobranich				
1	MS 0847	1524	J. M. Redmond				
1	MS 1135	1532	S. R. Tieszen				
1	MS 0384	1540	H. S. Morgan				
1	MS 0380	1542	K. F. Alvin				
1	MS 0828	1544	A. R. Black				
1	MS 0828	1544	K. J. Dowding				
1	MS 0828	1544	A. A. Giunta				
10	MS 0776	1544	J. C. Helton				
1	MS 0557	1544	T. L. Paez				
1	MS 0828	1544	V. J. Romero				
1	MS 0139	1900	A. Hale				
1	MS 0139	1902	P. Yarrington				
1	MS 0437	2100	B. C. Walker				
1	MS 0453	2110	L. S. Walker				
1	MS 0427	2118	R. A. Paulsen				
1	MS 0427	2118	S. E. Klenke				
1	MS 0453	2120	M. R. Sjulin				
1	MS 0482	2123	E. R. Hoover				
1	MS 0453	2130	M. A. Rosenthal				
1	MS 0481	2132	S. G. Barnhart				
1	MS 0481	2137	J. F. Nagel				

Technical Library

MS 0481 2137 J. F. Nagel J. L. Darby MS 0757 6442

1

1

MS 1399 6781 C. W. Hansen This page intentionally left blank.

